University of New Mexico UNM Digital Repository

Communication ETDs

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

7-1-2009

WE'RE FRIENDS, LET'S TALK: RELIGION, SELF-DISCLOSURE AND MANAGING THE OPENNESS AND CLOSEDNESS DIALECTIC IN FRIENDSHIPS

Sonia Lisette Gomez

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalrepository.unm.edu/cj etds

Recommended Citation

Gomez, Sonia Lisette. "WE'RE FRIENDS, LET'S TALK: RELIGION, SELF-DISCLOSURE AND MANAGING THE OPENNESS AND CLOSEDNESS DIALECTIC IN FRIENDSHIPS." (2009). https://digitalrepository.unm.edu/cj_etds/88

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Electronic Theses and Dissertations at UNM Digital Repository. It has been accepted for inclusion in Communication ETDs by an authorized administrator of UNM Digital Repository. For more information, please contact disc@unm.edu.

| Sonia Lisette Gomez Tandidate | |
|--|--|
| Communication and Journalism | |
| Department | |
| This thesis is approved, and it is acceptable in quality and form for publication: | |
| Approved by the Thesis Committee: | |
| Majoria Maplicutt | ,Chairperson |
| Pamila Listza-San | |
| and 1 Buyes | |
|) just | |
| | |
| | |
| | ok odrawa wa kata wa |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |

WE'RE FRIENDS, LET'S TALK: RELIGION, SELF-DISCLOSURE AND MANAGING THE OPENNESS AND CLOSEDNESS DIALECTIC IN FRIENDSHIPS

BY

SONIA LISETTE GOMEZ

BACHELOR OF ARTS, CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY, LONG BEACH

THESIS

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Master of Arts Communication

The University of New Mexico Albuquerque, New Mexico

July, 2009

©2009, Sonia L. Gomez

DEDICATION

For my family and friends with love

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Writing a thesis is an act of faith: faith in the topic, faith in data collection, faith during the writing and editing process, faith in knowing it will be completed, and most importantly, faith in the dedicated people who encouraged and guided this project. I am blessed to have had an amazing thesis committee who I appreciate and admire so much. My sincere thanks to Ginny McDermott, Pam Lutgen-Sandvik, and Andy Burgess.

Ginny, you are a wonderful advisor. Your support and generosity are a huge blessing. Thank you for helping me to define my research interests and encouraging me to research what I am passionate about. It definitely made this project enjoyable and meaningful. Thank you for guiding and expressing your excitement about this project from day one. I am truly grateful for everything you have done for me.

Pam, thank you for supporting my research interests and encouraging on this project. You have an amazing gift of organizing and expressing your excitement about research. It was very comforting to know how much faith you had in this research.

Andy, it is difficult to find others who are just excited as I am about bringing religion into academia. Thank you for supporting this project and suggesting new ways to investigate the impact of religion in everyday life.

I also want to express my gratitude to John Oetzel who showed me the brighter side of statistics. John, thank you for encouraging me to take on a big project in 607 and for selflessly offering your computer to me. I also want to thank all the graduate students who allowed me to collect data in their classes. And finally, I want to thank my Heavenly Father for answering all the prayers that went into this project and being the inspiration to this research. I pray that this project blesses and encourages everyone who reads it.

WE'RE FRIENDS, LET'S TALK: RELIGION, SELF-DISCLOSURE AND MANAGING THE OPENNESS AND CLOSEDNESS DIALECTIC IN FRIENDSHIPS

 \mathbf{BY}

SONIA LISETTE GOMEZ

ABSTRACT OF THESIS

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Master of Arts Communication

The University of New Mexico Albuquerque, New Mexico

July, 2009

WE'RE FRIENDS, LET'S TALK: RELIGION, SELF-DISCLOSURE AND MANGING THE OPENNESS AND CLOSEDNESS DIALECTIC IN FRIENDSHIPS

BY

Sonia Lisette Gomez

B.A., California State University, Long Beach, 2006 M.A., University of New Mexico, 2009

ABSTRACT

The present study investigates college student's perceptions of the appropriate self-disclosure strategies endorsed when disclosing religiosity. Because self-disclosure patterns can be influenced by whom we are talking to and our estimation of the response, this project also examined friendship levels (i.e., close friend, friend, and acquaintance), the friend's view of religion (i.e., favorable or unfavorable), and the subject's own commitment to religion, to determine if they influenced a religious person's self-disclosure strategy.

Based on Relational Dialectics theory, an original instrument, the Self-Disclosure Strategies Questionnaire (SDSQ) was used to measure participant's endorsement of five self-disclosure strategies. The five self-disclosure dimensions evaluated in the SDSQ are:

(a) selection, (b) separation (i.e., segmentation and cyclic alteration), (c) disqualification,

(e) moderation, and (f) reframing. Items for the SDSQ were developed using open-ended questionnaires to establish face and content validity. The factorial and construct validity of the SDSQ was tested using confirmatory factor analysis and correlation of three

existing communication measures. Results confirmed five subscales with good alphas and construct validity. In addition, the Religious Life Commitment-10 (RCI-10) questionnaire was included to measure each participant's level of religiosity.

Results indicated that selection was the most highly endorsed strategy among participants. However, with regard to friendship type, religious individuals did not feel it was necessary to alter self-disclosures strategies based on the relationship with the recipient. In addition, participants with high and low religious commitment yielded significant differences on three of the strategies: (a) selection, (b) disqualification, and (c) reframing. Also, results indicated that the perception of the recipient's response (i.e., favorable or unfavorable) has a slight influence on the type of self-disclosure strategies endorsed.

The findings of this study extend previous research on friendship maintenance while offering a new lens for self-disclosure research. This research provides a strong foundation for understanding the role of religion in daily interaction, specifically friendship and self-disclosure patterns. The limitations and future directions for the present study are also discussed.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| LIST OF TABLES | xi |
|---|----|
| CHAPTER 1 | 1 |
| Introduction | 1 |
| CHAPTER 2 | 6 |
| Literature Review | 6 |
| Friendship | 8 |
| Friendship Definitions and Characteristics | 9 |
| The Development and Maintenance of Friendship | 13 |
| Relationship Maintenance | 22 |
| Relationship Culture and Communication | 23 |
| Relationship Maintenance Rules and Strategies | 26 |
| Self-Disclosure | 31 |
| The Factors and Rules of Self-disclosure | 31 |
| Relational Dialectics Theory | 36 |
| Definition and history | 36 |
| Dialectical Tension within Relational Dialectics Theory | 38 |
| Openness-Closedness Dialectic | 39 |
| Religion | 41 |
| Defining Religion and its Importance in People's Lives | 42 |
| Costs and Benefits of Religious Identity | 44 |
| Religious Identity and Friendship | 46 |
| Religion and Communication | 48 |
| Summary | 50 |
| CHAPTER 3 | 54 |
| Method | 54 |
| Participants and Procedure. | 54 |
| Instruments | 56 |
| Friendship Type | 64 |
| Friend's View of Religion | 64 |
| Religious Commitment | 64 |

| CHAPTER 4 | 67 |
|--|----|
| Results | 67 |
| Descriptive Statistics | 67 |
| Research Questions | 68 |
| CHAPTER 5 | 75 |
| Discussion | 75 |
| Implications | 77 |
| Limitations | 79 |
| Future Directions | 81 |
| Conclusion | 83 |
| APPENDICES | 85 |
| Appendix A. Initial Fifty-Four Items for the SDSQ | 86 |
| Appendix B. Self-Disclosure Strategies Questionnaire Items and Factor Loadings | 88 |
| Appendix C. Means, Standard Deviations, and Correlations of the SDSQ with the | |
| WTC, RSDS, and CAS measures | 89 |
| Appendix D. Hypothetical Scenarios | 90 |
| Appendix E. Religious Life Commitment-10 Items and Factor Loadings | 92 |
| References | 93 |

LIST OF TABLES

| Table 1. Demographic Information | <i>j</i> 9 |
|---|------------|
| Table 2. Means and Standard Deviations of Friendship type and Self-Disclosure | |
| Strategy7 | 12 |
| Table 3. Means and Standard Deviations of Friendship type and Self-Disclosure | |
| Strategy7 | 13 |
| Table 4. Means and Standard Deviations of Friend's View of Religion and Self- | |
| Disclosure Strategy7 | 74 |
| Table 5. Means and Standard Deviations of Religious Commitment, Friendship type, as | nd |
| Self-Disclosure Strategy | 75 |
| Table 6. Means and Standard Deviations of Religious Commitment, Friendship type, Se | elf |
| Disclosure Strategy, and Friend's View of Religion | 77 |

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

Friends play an important role in our everyday lives. They are outlets for reducing stress, managing anger or hurt emotions, and disclosing secrets. Though there are varied definitions, friendships are commonly viewed as informal relationships united by shared similarities, daily communication, time spent together, and the highs and lows experienced in life (Spencer & Pahl, 2006). Friendship is important for young adults, especially college students. College life is stressful and often lonely and friendship promotes the overall well-being of college students. As in other relationships, self-disclosure is the means through which friendships are developed and maintained.

Self-disclosure is the amount of verbal information an individual reveals about him- or herself (Derlega, Metts, Petronio, & Margulis, 1993). When college students meet, they typically engage in self-disclosure by asking one another about classes, professors, or living situations. Through this process, friendships develop based on how compatible they find the other person. However, people often guard how much information they reveal to friends. Individuals withhold personal and possibly controversial information from others because self-disclosure is often, "a frightening venture, opening the teller to rejection or indifference, but at the same time can be a confirmation of one's worth and one of the greatest rewards provided" (Derlega et al., 1993, p. 8). Therefore, the possibility of receiving either negative or positive feedback makes self-disclosure a difficult venture, especially when dealing with controversial topics.

When thinking about controversial topics or secrets, people struggle with how much to reveal versus how much to conceal. Relational Dialectics theory refers to this struggle as the openness-closedness dialectic (Baxter & Montgomery, 1996). This dialectic highlights the inherent tensions of disclosing versus not disclosing oneself and its effect on relationship maintenance. Friends may be reluctant to share secrets or private topics because doing so may alter the state of their relationship.

One topic that people find both important and potentially difficult to navigate is religion. Research examining religion and health has confirmed that religion is important to the overall well-being of an individual; however, little research on an individual's daily communication has included religion as a variable. Specifically, little research has explored how people disclose and talk about their religiosity, that is, the degree to which a person is involved in religious values, beliefs, and practice.

This gap in research is surprising because religion, for countless years and in virtually every culture, has been a construct in which individuals make sense of their lives. Religion is often the most significant part of a person's life and it may place family, friends, work, and even the self second (Johnson, 2001). Since religion provides a framework for how an individual perceives life, it follows that religiosity will influence one's interactions and social relationships. Mattis and Jagers (2001) suggest that religion is a framework in which relationships, communities, and psychological and social outcomes develop. Given the importance of religion, surprisingly little research has investigated how a person's religion frames daily interaction. Religiosity can shape how an individual functions; thus it is important to study how people introduce the topic of religion into conversations.

Research on how people manage the tension between their desire to be open and honest and their desire to protect themselves and their secrets has examined the negotiation of taboo topics (e.g., Baxter & Wilmot, 1986; Goodwin, 1990). Research examining how people talk about taboo topics has provided important insight into uncertainty management and relational dialectics. However, the lack of research on how people manage taboo topics, with likely negative relational ramifications or social stigma, has limited the understanding of managing the openness-closedness dialectic. The topic of religion is not a necessarily taboo; instead, it is a "tricky" topic that could potentially cause discomfort in interaction. This topic could also provide opportunities for deeper interaction. Not knowing how one's friend will react or not knowing how one is supposed to acknowledge a friend's disclosure of a sensitive topic could cause discomfort.

Additionally, religion is not an external, easily observable feature of a person. Instead, individuals must talk about their religiosity if they want others to recognize or even understand its importance to their personal lives.

Studying religion and interaction has both practical and theoretical implications. Practically, the everyday negotiation of religious identities necessitates research because discourses pertaining to a person's religiosity shape how the individual functions in society. Understanding how people disclose their religiosity and the preferences associated with such disclosures paves the way to understand better how other "tricky" topics are disclosed and negotiated in daily interaction. In addition, this research may also provide explanations for why and how relationships are terminated when an individual's developing religiosity influences the relationship. Although religion is not a stigmatized topic, it can require careful communication strategies.

Theoretically, religiosity provides another cultural lens through which to explore how we manage our disclosures, maintain our relationships, and experience our interactions. Religion has both a social and personal perspective. Investigating religiosity opens a platform for how people manage the dialectics experienced in their daily interactions with others. The openness-closedness concept of the Relational Dialectics Theory provides a fruitful perspective for understanding how people negotiate their communication about religious beliefs, values, and practice. This theory highlights the relationship maintenance strategies individuals employ when struggling with the tension of self-disclosure. Moreover, research on religiosity provides a framework for understanding how people talk about religiosity, including the depth and breadth of topics involved in such disclosures.

This project investigates the influence of college student's friendship levels (i.e., close friend, acquaintance) on the perception of appropriate self-disclosure strategies about religiosity. Addressing college student friendships is important because the heavy workloads and demanding schedules overwhelm students (Dwyer & Cummings, 2001; Kohn, Hay, & Legere, 1994; MacGeorge, Samter, & Gillihan, 2005; Perrez, 1992).

Often, students have left home for the first time and are placed into a new environment that challenges them both intellectually and physically. "Entering college requires youths to face multiple transitions, including changes in their living arrangements, academic environments, and friendship networks, while adapting to greater independence and responsibility in their personal and academic lives" (Pittman & Richmond, 2008, p. 344). Individuals seek out friendships to cope with college life, and "friends foster self-esteem and a sense of well-being, socialize one another, and support one another in coping with

the developmental transitions and life stress" (Hartup & Stevens, 1999, p. 76). The following literature draws from research illustrating the larger implications of this study with focus on friendship, relationship develop and maintenance through Relational Dialectics Theory, self-disclosure, and the role of religion in daily communication.

CHAPTER 2

Literature Review

Friends play an important role in our everyday lives (Blieszner & Adams, 1992). Friends share their experiences, daily problems, thoughts and feelings, and small and big events that occur throughout a day. Interestingly, though friends may interact daily, they monitor what they say to one another to avoid hurting or devaluing a friend (Rawlins, 1992). Petronio (1991) suggests that when people avoid topics with one another, it establishes communication boundaries and helps to maintain the current state of the relationship. This illustrates maintenance behaviors, which help friends keep a healthy and desirable balance in their relationship. Although researchers have explored communication patterns in friendships, they have overlooked the importance of religion in a person's everyday life. In fact, religion is often a significant variable for defining individuals and their relationships with others; thus, it could potentially impact how friends self-disclose to one another.

The historical study of friendship dates back to Plato, Aristotle, and Cicero, who conceptualized friendship through the qualities and function they serve at an individual level (Bukowski, Nappi, & Hoza, 1987). Modern research on friendship, however, identifies friendship as a distinct relationship that serves important functions for people's well-being. Research on friendship emphasizes that similarity enhances the development and maintenance of the relationship (e.g., Amodio & Showers, 2005; Cocking & Kennett, 1998; Hamm, 2000; Lippitt, 2007; McPherson, Smith-Lovin, & Cook, 2001; Zeggelink, 1993). In developing and maintaining friendship, self-disclosure is critical because it provides others with consistent information regarding the self (Rosenfield, 1979).

Through self-disclosure, friends provide one another with social validation and support. Moreover, self-disclosure causes an increased awareness about the self and others. Self-disclosure helps people to learn about themselves and provides cues to others that one is changing. Friends must be willing to adapt to the changes one another undergoes in order to maintain their relationship.

Friendship does not just happen; it requires that friends do certain things to sustain their relationship. These maintenance strategies include knowing the rules of friendship that determine what is and is not appropriate (Arglye & Henderson, 1984; 1985). When parties to a friendship violate the rules, friends may respond by terminating the relationship or by negotiating new rules for their friendship (Arglye et al., 1984; 1985). During negotiation, friends seek to manage tensions that arise (Rawlins, 1994). Relational dialectical theory highlights these tensions as the ongoing and evolving needs of both relational partners (Baxter, et al., 1996). As such, friends are continually required to engage in maintenance strategies, especially when turning points in the friendship occur. One major turning point that affects the rules of friendship is the development of new beliefs and practices, such as when one becomes more spiritual or religious. When an individual changes an important aspect of their beliefs or behaviors, it is likely that the rules and maintenance strategies that define the friendship will require renegotiation. Because the belief in and practice of religion is such an important topic for some people, managing the tension of disclosing versus not disclosing religiosity could potentially be a difficult task for friends.

One's desire for maintaining a friendship may necessitate negotiating the self-disclosure about religion. As such, evaluating the relational culture and benefits and costs associated with the friendship are integral for determining if disclosing religiosity is important. How and when a person discloses one's religiosity could potentially alter the entire friendship. Thus, this study focuses on the strategies individuals perceive to be most appropriate for disclosing or not disclosing their religiosity to friends.

The following literature addresses relationship maintenance as well as the conceptual components defining how and why people engage in maintenance behaviors. The literature highlights: (a) the importance of friends, especially for college students and the challenges friends encounter, (b) self-disclosure and its importance to friendship maintenance, (c) Relational Dialectics Theory provides a theoretical foundation to represent the interdependency of relationship maintenance, friendship, and self-disclosure with much regard to the openness-closedness dialectic, and (d) religion is the interlacing variable between relationship maintenance, friendship, and self-disclosure.

Friendship

Friendship is an interpersonal relationship between two people: it is a voluntary bond based on mutual affection. We define, develop, and maintain our friendships in many ways making it difficult for researchers to agree on a single definition for friendship. However, researchers recognize that friendship is an important relationship. As Fredricks (1998) notes, "Friendships humanize. By means of friendships we are exposed to the formative elements of life that complete us, orient us to life goals, and shape our sense of value and worth" (p. 3). The following section reviews: (a) friendship

definitions and characteristics, (b) friendship development, and (c) friendship maintenance.

Friendship Definitions and Characteristics

Defining friendship is difficult because friendship is a unique relationship. Some argue that outside features define friendship and others propose definitions that highlight the internal characteristics of friendship. Since researchers define friendships in so many ways, it is not surprising that it is a challenging relationship to maintain. The definitions and characteristics of friendship give light to why friends are important to individuals, especially college students who rely on friends to help them cope with the daily stresses of college life.

Friendship definitions include terms such as voluntary, interdependent, and intimacy (e.g., Hartup, 1975; Hays, 1988; Rawlins, 1992; Zeggelink, 1993). For example, Zeggelink (1993) states, "the shape of friendship is characterized by voluntariness, privateness, mutuality, durability, frequency of contact and dynamics" (p. 8). Hartup and Stevens (1999) highlight three important aspects for having friends: (a) frequent interaction is necessary, (b) people must work to maintain expectations, and (c) friends create socially well-adjusted people. These definitions are by no means exhaustive but highlight some of the most common characteristics of young adult friendships.

Another avenue researchers use to define friendship is determining the characteristics of friendships. Most people would agree that friends provide a sense of belonging, emotional support, opportunities of communication, assistance, and the reassurance of worth and value (Zeggelink, 1999). The characteristics demonstrate the expectations of friendship. As a result, living up to relational expectations will determine

the overall satisfaction in friendship. For example, friends provide a safe haven for support and are often the most accessible people from which to seek support, especially since individuals often have more than one friend at a time. Additionally, "appraising a person as loyal, trustworthy, and having the same interests contributes to counting the person as a friend" (Adams, Blieszner, & De Vries, 2000, p. 127). Dwyer & Cummings (2001) determined that a person's friends are one of the most important factors in decreasing stress because friends value the support they receive from one another.

Likewise, Cocking and Kennett (1998) define friendship as the amount of self-disclosure and similarity in a relationship. They argue that without self-disclosure friends are incapable of responding to the needs and desires of the other nor are they able to successfully interpret one another's communication in interaction. In addition, Lippitt (2007) suggests that friends are a reflection of one's self; hence, friends represent a form of self-love. From this perspective, similarity and likeness are foundations for friendship because people see themselves in their friends. This line of research examines how people desire concrete evidence (i.e., self-disclosure, daily activities, or shared social networks) that their friendship exists and that they prefer others to be similar to them in nature (Adams et al., 2000). This is important to the current study because it highlights why examining how a major change in a friend's beliefs could affect friendship.

Although researchers may define friendships either functionally or characteristically, both perspectives share the assumption that friendships develop through a mutual recognition of one another's virtue and appraisals of interests, identities, and culture (Adams et al., 2000; Cocking & Kennett, 1998; Morgan & Arasaratnam, 2003; Weisz & Wood, 2005). More specifically, it is through behavioral, cognitive, and

affective processes of communication that people constitute friendships with behavioral components (e.g., self-disclosure, support, shared activities, etc.) typically being the most significant (Adams, et al., 2000). Other characteristics of friendship patterns involve the social and cultural meanings in friendship (Adams et al., 2000). The definition and characteristics of friendship varies across cultures. What is highly desirable in an American friendship, such as daily communication using technology (i.e., text message, email, etc.), is not as important to individuals in less technologically developed cultures.

In addition, friendship is often rooted in social classifications such as partners' demographics (e.g., gender/sex), social affiliations, and degrees of intimacy. Researchers commonly use same-sex friendships to determine levels of intimacy and happiness. Fehr (1996), for example, reported women's same-sex friendships having more intimacy than men's same-sex friendships. Social affiliations, such as working at the same company or attending school together, provide a connection for friendship development. The degrees of intimacy friends experience in the relationship help to define the type of friendship they have. For example, having a best friend is quite different from having an acquaintance (Fehr, 1996) because best friends have higher levels of communication and spend more time together than do acquaintances (Fehr, 1996; Wood, 2000). Understanding how a friendship is socially classified provides further insight into how friends communicate to develop, maintain, and terminate their relationships. In addition, examining friendship types (i.e., close friend, friend, acquaintance) and how our actions become influenced by our relationships with others is an important step in understanding relational turning points.

Researchers agree that friendship is a potentially vulnerable relationship due to its voluntariness, lack of institutional ties, and availability of alternative friendships (e.g., Blieszner et al., 1992; Hartup et al., 1999; Johnson, Wittenberg, Villagran, Mazur, & Villagran, 2003; Wiseman, 1986). Unlike family members or marital partners, friendships do not have legal standing. Indeed, as Indvik and Fitzpatrick (1986) claim, friends are "different from all other relational partners by stimulation, relational potential, caring, legitimacy, and exclusivity" (p. 9).

Researchers agree that friendship is difficult to define because of its dynamic nature. No matter how complex defining friendship becomes, however, it is crucial to remember that "friendships are sources of social contact and intimacy, two integral elements in human survival" (Gudykunst, 1985, p. 271). Definitions of friendship share one common factor: relationship maintenance. In order for any relationship to continue beyond the development stage, both individuals need to recognize that relationships are challenging (Duck, 1994) and require continuous maintenance.

We expect friends to follow a specific set of rules to sustain their relationship (Argyle et al., 1984; 1985). Such rules provide friends with limits and expectations that define their relationship. Johnson et al (2003) suggest that, "personality traits, sharing common interests, and subcategories such as giving support and doing favors, appear to represent actions or traits that are necessary in friendships" (p. 244). However, this is just a brief overview of what constitutes a friend. It is difficult to pinpoint a specific definition for friendship because friendships are unpredictable and constantly evolving (Spencer et al., 2006). Not surprisingly, since friendship varies across individuals, people also develop and maintain their friendships differently.

The Development and Maintenance of Friendship

Although friendship is defined and characterized differently, theorists agree that friendships develop through discernable stages such as initiation, maintenance, and termination. During the initiation stage, people are actively seeking information from one another to reduce their uncertainty and decide whether a relationship is desirable. The second stage, maintenance, suggests that friends must engage in maintenance behaviors. The final stage, termination, refers to the relationship's bond weakening and ultimately ending. Movement from one stage to another depends greatly on how friends initiate and develop their friendship. The following section reviews: (a) the development of friendship and (b) different factors impacting friendship maintenance such as relational and communication satisfaction, challenges in friendships and relational turning points, costs and benefits, and conflict management. It is important to understand these aspects of friendship because the key to relationship maintenance is communication and knowing how friends communicate about tricky topics such as religion will enhance our understanding of relationship maintenance.

Theories addressing the complexities of friendship development propose that a relationship is continuously evolving through a strategic set of rules (e.g., Altman & Taylor, 1973; Johnson et al., 2003). One of the main factors determining whether a relationship develops is self-disclosure. Altman and Taylor (1973) claim individuals explore and gain understanding of one another through a reciprocal process of self-disclosure. Self-disclosure between friends is important because it solidifies the relationship and ultimately provides satisfaction. This is important for the current study

because levels of self-disclosure can shift when one friend acquires a new set of religious beliefs.

At the onset of a friendship, self-disclosure helps to create the roles and rules of a friendship. The similarity-liking principle suggests that individuals are attracted to people whom they perceive to be similar to them. A person's perception of others as similar is usually the defining moment in which he or she chooses to seek out a relationship with the other. It may seem cliché to say that, "similarity breeds connection" (McPherson et al., 2001, p. 415); however, in most cases, friends are actually a reflection of one's perceived self (Lippitt, 2007). "Similarity is [then] a key platform for friendship selection," initiation and maintenance (Hamm, 2000, p. 209). Since social identities play a major role in friendship development and maintenance behaviors, it is important to understand friendship processes.

Once two people become friends they are still required to be active agents in sustaining their friendship. Providing support, planning activities together, and frequent communication are various ways to sustain friendships. However, researchers know little about how friends renegotiate their established maintenance behaviors and rules when a friend adopts a different religious orientation.

Friendships develop from self-disclosure, so it is reasonable to assume that friends must continuously engage in self-disclosure to maintain their relationships. Friendship maintenance is the extent of relationship stability in which two people uphold a desirable state in the relationship. However, not all friendships are the same. Each unique friendship requires a different set of rules, relational culture, and communication patterns to maintain the relationship.

During the maintenance phase, friendships assume predictable interactional patterns (Dallos, 1996). These patterns allow individuals to make their lives appear and feel stable, predictable, and even routine (Duck, 1994, p. 43). However, friendships are by no means static but instead are dynamic and constantly shifting. Research suggests that there are three types of friendship: casual, close, or best friends (McBride & Bergen, 2008). A casual friend requires close proximity in place of high levels of self-disclosure (Johnson et al., 2003). A close friend requires frequent interaction and high levels of self-disclosure (Johnson et al., 2003). Finally, best friends also need high levels of self-disclosure, but friends' affection replaces frequent interaction (Johnson et al., 2003). This research confirms the importance of asking about friendship type and not just the general category of friendship since self-disclosure varies with friendship type. However, regardless of the friendship type, friends face many challenges to maintain their friendship.

The key to maintaining a successful friendship is relational satisfaction (Wood, 2000). Relationship satisfaction is the degree to which a person's feelings, desires, and needs are valued and positively acknowledged from the other. To attain relational satisfaction, communication satisfaction is necessary (Wood, 2000). Communication satisfaction is "the affective response to the fulfillment of expectation-type standards [in messages] and symbolizes an enjoyable, fulfilling experience" (Hecht, 1978a, p. 350).

Too often, people think of maintaining satisfaction as tedious relationship work but, in fact, it merely requires relational commitment (Wood, 2000). Commitment is a crucial determinant for satisfaction because it reflects the relational partners' degree of faithfulness to the relationship. Most likely, individuals invest in their friendships through

loyal and trustworthy acts. When seeking out friends, people can easily translate commitment into moral excellence (Spencer et al., 2006) because friends often see themselves in one another (Lippitt, 2007). "Our attachment to our friends not only gives us reasons for action but makes an important contribution to who we are" (Cocking et al., 1998, p. 526). With that, people like to view themselves more positively; therefore, if one friend reaches moral excellence then the other friend is also on the same path.

Relational and communication satisfaction are by no means the only determinants for maintaining a friendship. Instead, it is part of the foundation enabling friendship development and maintenance. Maintenance behaviors become less encumbering when both people feel equally invested in a friendship; hence, equality leads to an open communication channel. However, when satisfaction is low in friendships people naturally begin to redefine relationships. This is important for the current study because little research has explored how friends renegotiate and redefine their friendship after an individual has adopted a religion. It is likely that a person's newly developed religious identity affects their communication with their friends. As a result, they must enact strategic behaviors to maintain communication satisfaction in the friendship and address any challenges they may encounter.

Often times, friends manage challenges or problems in their relationship by recreating their relational culture. The relational culture of a relationship is "processes, structures, and practices that create, express, and sustain personal relationships and the identities of partners" (Wood, 2000, p. 77). It could be the most effective way to address challenges, since individuals, especially college students, encounter so many personal changes during college life. When people change, their communication and relationships

with others are also likely change. Waller and Hill (1951) emphasized how individuals co-create a relational culture through communication:

As a result of conversations and experience, there emerges a common universe of discourse characterized by the feeling of something very special between two persons...They soon develop a special language, their own idioms...they have a history and a separate culture. (p. 189)

Friends, therefore, can address relationship challenges by communicating and redefining the expectations and boundaries of their friendship. This is important for the current study because if an individual becomes religious, it is likely that his/her communication and friendships will change.

Relational culture is, in fact, the foundation for every relationship: it creates the channels for individuals to communicate their needs, desires, dislikes, and identities to one another. Without this foundation to build upon and revisit, it is likely that friendships would terminate more easily. Since communication is a daily activity for most humans and our communication with others influences us, it is important to understand that "even after a clear and shared sense of the relationship is formed, it changes. People do not stay the same, nor do their needs, goals, contexts, and values" (Wood, 2000, p. 80). This illustrates that friends must constantly engage in maintenance behaviors to adapt to the changes individuals undergo. Likewise, personal changes often break the rules of the initial culture and when rules are broken consequences emerge. In fact, the relational culture of friendship is so critical to how friends manage maintenance behaviors that I discuss this in more detail in subsequent sections.

Friends use maintenance strategies daily to manage challenges in friendships. However, when friends encounter a relational turning point they are likely to benefit from different types of maintenance behaviors. A relational turning point refers to positive or negative change in a relationship that forces both people to adjust and renegotiate their relational culture (e.g., Baxter & Bullis, 1986; Baxter & Ebert, 1999). To maintain relationships, friends must know how to successfully manage turning points if they want their friendship to progress to higher levels of intimacy. This confirms the importance of the current study because an individual who adopts a religion during a friendship could potentially cause a relational turning point or some degree of instability in the friendship.

Research on relational turning points suggests that the type of friendship (i.e., close, acquaintance, or best) ultimately determines if two people will be able to overcome the challenges posed during turning points (Johnson et al., 2003). Relational turning points in a sample of college student friendships included changes in personality traits, amount of time spent together, communication channel, living preferences, daily talk, mutual social network, geographical distance, and interests (Johnson et al., 2003; see also Johnson, 2001). Additionally, Weisz and Wood (2005) report that friendships overcome relationship turning points based on the length of a friendship and the intimacy levels between partners.

Intimacy is a significant factor for overcoming a relational turning point. Research has addressed both the range and specific types of turning points. For instance, Wood (2000) highlights four main turning points found in research: (a) intrapersonal/normative turning points (evaluating a relational partner to a social standard), (b) dyadic turning points (occurs during or after an interaction), (c) social networking turning points ("the

influence of one or more individuals in either or both partner's social networks" p. 46), and (d) circumstantial turning points (occurrences over which relational partners have no control over). Together, these suggest the evolving nature of friendships because each turning point determines the stage of a relationship.

If friends do not effectively manage relational turning points, these turning points can alter the friendship dramatically. Since research has proven that predictability in friendships is an important component of relational and communication satisfaction (Healey & Bell, 1990), a turning point may, in fact, be difficult to overcome in friendships. For instance, if a friend becomes religious during a friendship, he or she may not know how to disclose this information because it marks a potential turning point in the friendship. Knowing how people react to this type of turning point in their friendships will provide researchers with further confirmations about the everyday negotiations in personal relationships. To date, however, there has been little exploration of self-disclosure preferences in these situations.

The literature on relational turning points suggests that as relationships unfold, changes are inevitable. Ultimately, relationships depend on how well individuals adjust and manage these changes. Often, people undergo personal changes, such as religious conversions, that alter the state of their relationships. Moreover, friendships, because of their voluntary nature, are more likely than familial relationships to deteriorate. Thus, it is imperative to understand maintenance behaviors in friendships after a significant turning point has occurred. When a friendship is important to both parties, they are likely to maintain the friendship, regardless of the intensity of the turning point, because friends assess the balance of relational costs and benefits.

From a social exchange perspective, a person's satisfaction is dependent upon the costs and benefits in relationships. Costs are the negative outcomes in a relationship, such as emotional losses (i.e., arguments, jealousy). Benefits are the rewards that a person gains from being in a relationship. Individuals seek out and maintain relationships with others to reap all the benefits that come with it. However, when the costs begin to outweigh the benefits individuals will most likely terminate the relationship because it is no longer meets their satisfaction level. This approach is somewhat problematic because it ignores the fact that people often enact maintenance behaviors by renegotiating rules in their relationships when costs are higher. Instead, it emphasizes that once satisfaction is low the relationship begins to deteriorate, creating a turning point in the relationship.

Maintaining friends involves an assessment of costs and benefits and determining "whether friendships are developmental assets or liabilities depends on several conditions, especially the characteristics of one's friends and the quality of one's relationship with them" (Hartup et al., 1999, p. 78). Thus, though the quality and investments in a friendship sometimes overrides the costs or liabilities that come with the friendship, there are situations when the cost of the relationship outweighs the benefits.

Maintaining a friendship requires an immense amount of investment, which could be cumbersome to an individual who is not receiving similar investments from the other. This is likely to occur if friends define their relationship differently. Parks (2000) found young adults value commitment, communication, and closeness in friendships, which suggests that all three constructs are important to maintain friendships. In fact, friends encounter challenges when predictability is low (Spencer et al., 2006). Thus, friends must continuously engage in maintenance strategies to ensure the longevity of a friendship.

Unfortunately, very little research addresses how religion alters the predictability in friendship. The current study will investigate how religious commitment is associated with self-disclosure patterns in different friendship types. Changing the communication patterns in relationships can be cumbersome to individuals because it increases uncertainty and could potentially cause problems in friendships.

One way to cope with friendship problems is conflict management. Conflict management is a means of using effective communication skills to negotiate issues and sensibly reach a solution or agreement when friends have differences of opinion. Conflict management is essential to both the development and maintenance of interpersonal relationships because increased conflict can violate relational expectations and hinder the likelihood of maintaining the friendship.

Furthermore, research on conflict management and friendship suggests that the friendship type influences how people manage challenges in their relationships (Selman, 1981). With that, communication is a critical component for overcoming challenges to a relationship. Friends may encounter communicative challenges when one person adopts a religion because it may alter the current state of their friendship. However, to maintain friendships it is important to be able to work through the challenges.

If friends fail to manage challenges then the relationship will most likely deteriorate. This can happen when maintenance behaviors are unsuccessful or friends lose the desire to maintain their friendship. Usually, there is no defining factor that determines friendship deterioration instead it is a gradual process resulting from failures to manage challenges or conflict (Fehr, 1996). However, to avoid friendship deterioration, self-disclosure is a key element for maintaining friendships. This can be particularly

important when one of the friends develops a deeper set of religious beliefs, an issue the current study investigates. This project will help us understand how friendship type influences the disclosure of religion and provides researchers with an alternative way for studying friendship and self-disclosure.

Not surprisingly, friends are unique relationships serving different needs at various points in our lives making friendships difficult to define because they are constantly evolving. However, researchers agree upon several characteristics that encompass friendship such as, spending time together, self-disclosing to one another, and sharing similar interests and activities. Although friends are usually supportive and positive, when we encounter communicative challenges, they can also increase our stress. Challenges in friendships can negatively impact relational and communication satisfaction between friends therefore friends must renegotiate and redefine their relational culture. To do this, friends are required to engage in maintenance behaviors to sustain their friendship.

Relationship Maintenance

Relationship maintenance allows friends to adjust to challenges, conflict, or changes they may encounter during friendship. Relationship maintenance is the degree to which relational partners actively seek to sustain a desirable state in the relationship by engaging in various maintenance behaviors (i.e., spending time together, self-disclosure) and is based on the ability of relational partners to communicate with one another (Dindia, 2003). Friends enhance and define their relationships through communication and engaging in maintenance strategies and behaviors.

Friends are constantly involved in maintenance behaviors, especially college students who are balancing schoolwork, jobs, and social lives simultaneously. In fact, friends create their own relational culture defining the roles and rules individuals associate with a friendship (Wood, 2000). Because friendship is a voluntary relationship requiring commitment and action from both parties, it provides clear insight into the importance of communication and relational maintenance. The rewards of maintaining a friendship may seem effortless, but friendship may be the most challenging relationship to maintain and potentially the easiest to terminate because they are voluntary. Friends encounter many challenges that constantly interfere with relationship maintenance strategies and behaviors. However, the types of maintenance behaviors enacted are influenced by the extent to which people desire to maintain a friendship. This section reviews various elements affecting relationship maintenance such as: (a) relationship culture and communication, and (b) the rules and strategies of relationship maintenance. *Relationship Culture and Communication*

Friendship is more than a type of relationship. At the heart of all friendships is the co-creation of a relationship's culture—the development of rules and expectations that guide behavior and provide a frame through which to interpret another's behavior.

Understanding how relational cultures develop is important because it highlights the change and adaptation occurring in relationships. As in any cultural system, one must be cognizant of how outside influences and internal changes can alter the cultural dynamics.

Wood (2000) describes the dynamic nature of relational culture:

Relational culture is processes, structures, and practices that create, express, and sustain personal relationships and the identities of partners. The processes, structures, and practices organize interaction and coordinate meanings for individuals' identities, the relationship, and individual and joint interaction with external systems. All of these are realized in communication, which is the genesis of relational culture. (p. 77)

Relational culture is, at its core, a structure created for interaction. This structure enables people to organize and maintain their relationships while managing emerging tensions (Wood, 2000). Relational culture establishes a foundation that friends can develop, maintain, and refer back to when necessary. Friends understand the social reality they create in relationships when they recognize their relational culture.

Understanding friendship requires understanding how relationship cultures develop. Five key properties help create a relational culture: (a) uniqueness, (b) systematic organization, (c) evolving processes, (d) reciprocity, and (e) health effects (Wood, 2000). First, relationship cultures develop a unique nature. For instance, people act differently with specific friends because individuals adapt to the unique features inherent to each relationship.

Second, relational culture is a systematic organization consisting of complex and interdependent set of emergent, usually implicit, rules that influence and change the relationship. In other words, people work together to develop the rules for how they will interact. Since rules are usually implicit, unstated, and taken-for-granted, friends do not realize their friendships' guiding rules until one friend violates them. For example, once

friends encounter a topic that leads to disagreement, potentially a newly found religiosity, they co-create a boundary that limits or silences the topic. This boundary averts future unsettling communication.

Third, relational culture is an evolving process. This suggests that relationships are prone to gradual change with maturity and when individuals change their relationships also change. Friends must continuously enact maintenance behaviors to sustain their friendship, insofar that if one friend decides to move to another state they must adapt and negotiate how to redefine their relational culture. For example, if a friend becomes more involved in their religious beliefs and practice, they are maturing on a spiritual level. This internal change may affect how the individual communicates with friends who do not share the same belief systems.

Fourth, relational culture is reciprocal in nature. In other words, friends co-create rules and are required to adhere to their established culture. However, friends must recognize change and be willing to modify their relational culture if necessary. Naturally, when individuals define a behavior as important to the relationship it influences both the relationship and individuals. For this reason, when one friend develops a new religious perspective they must communicate the change to their friends. Friends must renegotiate any rules that could potentially devalue their friend's new religious beliefs.

Finally, relational culture provides relational partners with healthy, well-balanced, and satisfying relationships. For instance, research suggests that people in satisfying relationships are healthier than those who are in unhealthy relationships (e.g., Berkman, 1995; Cohen, 1988; Reifman, 1995). Friends maintain healthy relationships by acknowledging and recreating their relational culture as changes arise, such as when a

friend becomes religious. Unfortunately, very little research addresses how friends self-disclose about their religion. By investigating how people self-disclose about a change in religious commitment, researchers may begin to understand how one's change in religiosity influences the relational culture of the friendship.

Relational culture is the foundation for relationship maintenance and communication because it allows people to communicate their needs, desires, dislikes, and identities to one another. In fact a relational culture is a basis for friends to build upon and revisit for change to avoid relational termination. Wood (2000) argues, "even after a clear and shared sense of the relationship is formed, it changes. People do not stay the same, nor do their needs, goals, contexts, and values" (p. 80). This illustrates that relationship maintenance is dependent upon effectively adapting to the changes individuals undergo. Developing a relational culture is a complicated process. Relational partners must understand the general rules of the relationship as well as the specific expectations for a particular relationship.

Relationship Maintenance Rules and Strategies

Relationship maintenance involves developing and using rules and strategies.

Rules are a provision of structure for society. In fact, people create rules to maintain their relationships. Argyle and Henderson (1984) argue that relationships are governed by rules that guide how people behave and communicate. Communicative rules reflect relational cultures and are determined during the relationship developmental phase. Rules help people navigate their relationships insofar that rules represent a prescription of expectations. Moreover, communicative rules are not intended to be broken. If a rule is broken the violator may experience some degree of sanctioning (Argyle and Henderson,

1984; 1985). Thus, communicative rules provide a basis for which relationship maintenance strategies emerge. This section addresses relationship maintenance rules and various maintenance strategies used by relational partners.

Research summarizes relationship maintenance strategies within three dimensions: "[a] the various perceptions of relational maintenance strategies, [b] the degree to which these behaviors are strategic, and [c] the degree to which they are unique to this relationship goal" (Dindia, 2003, p. 14; see also Johnson, 2004). First, some researchers focus on how individuals perceive their own maintenance behaviors as well as their friend's (e.g., Bippus & Rollin, 2003; Guerrero & Chavez, 2005). For instance, Stafford and Canary (1991) explored the differences in perceived relationship maintenance strategies from relational partners. They found that individuals in close relationships perceived higher levels of assurances and sharing tasks together than did people who had more distant relationships. This is important to the current study because someone who becomes religious may change one's perception of relationship maintenance strategies in order to portray their new religious beliefs and values. In fact, a religious individual's level of self-disclosure with a secular friend may change because of contrasting belief systems.

The second dimension, the degree to which maintenance behaviors are strategic, emphasizes a distinction between routine maintenance behaviors and strategic maintenance behaviors. Routine behaviors are performed regularly without much conscious thought. Strategic maintenance behaviors are consciously performed with a specific purpose or goal in mind. In the case of newly found religiosity, friends might have to work at maintenance behaviors until the friends incorporate the new situation into

their relational culture. Routine and strategic behaviors are important because friends maintain their relationships using both, although at different points in friendship development (Duck, 1994). Strategic maintenance behaviors are more likely to occur during challenging turning points.

The third dimension is the degree to which maintenance behaviors are unique to a relationship's goal (i.e., relationship development, maintenance, or termination). Dindia (2003) argues that although researchers developed typologies specific to relationship goals, they are applicable to multiple phases in a relationship (see also Dindia, 1994). For instance, similarity is a defining factor for relationship development (e.g., Amodio et al., 2005; Hamm, 2000; McPherson et al., 2001) and this same principle is applicable to later stages in relationships because when similarity decreases during the course of a friendship it affects the maintenance behaviors to which friends turn.

In addition to the above dimensions, several typologies exist that provide structure for understanding maintenance strategies, such as: (a) positivity, (b) openness, (c) assurances, (d) social networks, and (e) sharing tasks (Stafford and Canary, 1991; see also Canary & Stafford, 1994). Positivity refers to pleasant and enjoyable interactions, such as complimenting a friend or accommodating a friend's needs. Openness is the degree to which individuals talk and listen to one another, such as self-disclosure.

Assurances help maintain relationships by showing commitment to one another. Sharing a social network is a common strategy for spending time together. Lastly, sharing tasks emphasizes the importance of completing tasks and having equal investments in the relationship. These relationship maintenance typologies represent the needs that continuously surface in friendships. If a specific need is not satisfied in a relationship,

tensions are likely to arise. These tensions could potentially lead to relational partners renegotiating the boundaries and rules of their relational culture. However, a limited number of studies focus on the effect of self-disclosure on maintenance strategies after a friend adopts a religion. Moreover, this study fills this gap in research by exploring how friends maintain and self-disclose their religious identity to different friendship types.

Given the importance of relationship maintenance, it is no surprise that people employ maintenance strategies to stabilize their relationships. Ayres (1983) argues that the type of relationship maintenance strategy performed is influenced by a person's desired relational goal. Ayres reported the most commonly used behaviors to stabilize relationships are avoidance, balance, and directness strategies. Avoidance strategies include purposefully ignoring or avoiding things that may change the current state of the relationship. Balance strategies referred to keeping the emotional support the same or continuing to provide the same favors. Directness strategies include openly communicating to the other about keeping the current state of the relationship or suggesting to become more than friends (Ayres, 1983, p. 64). The above strategies provide a clearer understanding about how individuals maintain their friendships after a friend's identity is changed. It is possible that secular and religious friends maintain their relationship by utilizing avoidance, balance, or directness strategies. However, Ayres suggests, the maintenance typology a person employs reflects their intent or goals for the relationship.

Relationship goals influence the type of strategy individuals use to maintain their friendships. Several goals associated with relationship maintenance strategies, include:

(a) existence, (b) consistent intimacy, (c) a satisfactory state, and (d) revitalization

(Dindia & Canary, 1993). An individual's goal for a friendship and the relational culture influences the type of maintenance strategy used. For instance, if avoidance strategies are not common in a friendship, a person who employs such behavior alters the relational culture and tensions emerge. Changes in relationships and relational goals are constantly negotiated to maintain relationships (i.e., moving to another state, having children, getting married). Individuals must recreate their relational culture as the friendship and personal identities evolve.

Although the above typologies of explicit relationship maintenance strategies are proven effective, friendships are best maintained through implicit strategies, such as everyday talk that enables friends to keep up with the small events in one another's lives (Duck, 1994). However, Duck's approach to relationship maintenance assumes that relationships gradually fall back to the same stable state. The assumption that stability does not exist contradicts a dialectical perspective because people are constantly negotiating tensions. This constant negotiation helps to sustain satisfaction in relationships.

However, regardless, of the maintenance strategies used, friends must continuously negotiate the changes and tensions experienced in their friendship. Of particular importance is self-disclosure, which functions to both, develop and maintain relationships. Self-disclosure allows friends to recreate their relational culture, if needed, and renegotiate their relational rules and strategies.

Self-Disclosure

Self-disclosure is a complex, transactional process of sharing personal information (Dindia, 2000). A large body of research exists addressing the influence of self-disclosure in everyday interaction and relationships. Duck (1994) argues that "the meaning of disclosure is not necessarily the same for speaker and listener, as has all too often been assumed" (p. 166). Interestingly, most research on self-disclosure is based on assumptions that the speaker and listener have common conceptualizations of what it means to self-disclose. The following section addresses the importance of self-disclosure with much regard on the factors influencing why people self-disclose and the rules of self-disclosure.

The Factors and Rules of Self-disclosure

Self-disclosure develops and enhances relationships (Altman et al., 1973; Derlega et al., 1993; Prager & Roberts, 2004). In fact, self-disclosure is a defining feature of friendship development and maintenance (Samter, 2003). Although the depth and breadth of self-disclosure is important for relationship development, researchers also acknowledge that most daily interaction does not consist of highly intimate information. Instead, intimate disclosures develop relationships and daily small talk maintains relationships (Duck, 1994). Thus, self-disclosure itself is a representation of seeking out relational and communication goals (Goldsmith, 1990).

Researchers link self-disclosure with both positive and negative relational outcomes (e.g., Bochner, 1992; Collins & Miller, 1994; Derlega et al., 1993). This line of research focuses on how too much, or inappropriate, self-disclosure can lead to negative evaluations of the discloser, while in other relationships the same amount of shared

information can increase one's liking. For example, Amodio and Showers (2005) found that a person's level of commitment to a relationship influences their perception of similarity and liking. Therefore, relational perceptions and the contextual circumstances of an interaction may influence a person's decision to self-disclose. However, little research has investigated an individual's perception of a friendship and its effect on self-disclosure preferences for disclosing a newly found belief system.

Relationship perceptions impact self-disclosure preferences because when a person self-discloses they become more vulnerable in the interaction. Before disclosing, people naturally evaluate the risks of voluntarily providing personal information. This is due to a variety of reasons, including fear of negative reactions and the possibility that one's secrets may be shared (Derlega, et al., 1993). Fears associated with self-disclosure are not uncommon in daily interaction. In fact, social anxiety is a common occurrence when self-disclosing because the individual may not appear attractive to the other. This is partially due to fears of rejection and judgments from social networks. Self-disclosure often causes communication anxiety because once something is revealed the discloser must uphold the characteristics and behavioral aspects of the revelation. For instance, once a person shares their religious identity with a friend they are expected to follow societal norms that are used to identify a religious individual.

Due to the vulnerability and anxiety that stems from self-disclosure, many people withhold personal information until they are certain that their partner will respond favorably or neutrally and will respect the confidentiality of the disclosure.

Understanding the extent of vulnerability and anxiety associated with self-disclosure is important for this study because for many people, religion is often a key feature of how

an individual identifies him or herself and interacts with others. Friends may be a particularly difficult to self-disclose religion to because tension may arise due to contrasting beliefs. Usually, friends do not purposefully offend or judge one another, but when such encounters occur it is necessary to know how to mange the tensions. With that, investigating self-disclosure strategies between religious and secular friends necessitates research because religion is an influential construct that affects a person's communication.

Self-disclosure is an important element to any interpersonal relationship.

However, it requires care when deciding what should be disclosed and to whom the disclosure should involve. In making a choice between self-disclosing or not self-disclosing, it is important for friends to understand the general rules of self-disclosing.

Deciding to self-disclose or not is influenced by common rules associated with self-disclosure, including: (a) the norm of reciprocity, (b) the level of positive or negative value, (c) increase of disclosure overtime, (d) liking, (e) timing, and (f) goal (Derlega, et al., 1993). First, the norm of reciprocity refers to self-disclosing to a relational partner and receiving the same level of disclosure in return. Second, the level of positive or negative value associated with the information disclosed influences how the recipient chooses to interpret the disclosed information. For instance, if a person likes their relationship they may choose to attribute positive to everything disclosed. In contrast, if a person does not like one's relational partner one may attribute negative feelings to the other person's disclosures. Third, if two people desire to maintain their relationship their self-disclosures gradually increase over time. Fourth, self-disclosure may lead to an increase or decrease in liking. However, people must not violate the expectations of the

interaction when self-disclosing. Fifth, timing is an important to self-disclosure because it allows for a routine to develop when initiating relationships. Timing also affects how the disclosure is interpreted. Finally, every disclosure is goal-driven. For instance, a person may disclose to help maintain a relationship, terminate a relationship, or gain information from others. Arguably, self-disclosure consists of many rules. However, most agree that for communication to be considered a disclosure it must report personal information, appear significant to the context, and be voluntary (Antaki, Barnes, & Leudar, 2005).

Several factors influence why individuals struggle with the decision to selfdisclose, including relationship type, level of intimacy, and the nature of the topic (Derlega, et al., 1993). First, the degree of self-disclosure is affected by relationship type. For example, best friends self-disclose more private and secret information when compared to acquaintances (Derlega, et al., 1993; Levesque, Steciuk, & Ledley, 2002). Likewise, Levesque, et al., (2002) found that relationship type influences how people self-disclose. Second, the level of intimacy in a relationship determines how much a person feels comfortable self-disclosing. For instance, to create intimacy people must self-disclose to relational partners. However, the person disclosing must also trust the other person because disclosing leads to vulnerability (Derlega, et al., 1993). Finally, the nature of the topic influences if a person will self-disclose. For example, Munir, Leka & Griffiths (2005) explored partial and full self-disclosures to co-workers from chronically ill people at work. They found that chronically ill patients would partially self-disclose on a need to know basis, and are likely to disclose their illness to managers. This illustrates how personal and stigmatized information influences a person's decision to disclose. Relationship type, intimacy level, and topic of disclosure are all predictors of how and

why people choose to self-disclose. Likewise, individual and dyadic levels influence a person's desire and ability to self-disclose (Levesque, et al., 2002).

Since self-disclosure is important to the development and maintenance of relationships, the current study, which investigates self-disclosure preferences will help us better understand how relationship type influences disclosure patterns. For instance, some people choose to disclose everything to relational partners, while others only partially self-disclose (Levesque, et al., 2002). The most common reason individuals avoid topics in relationships is to protect self-images (Afifi & Guerrero, 1998; Cupach & Metts, 1994). Research addressing stigmatized and taboo topics (i.e., HIV/AIDS, chronic illness) suggests that people are very selective in whom they disclose very private information to because it may cause negative repercussions on the relationship (Greene, 2000; Levesque, et al., 2002).

In addition, the topic and target of the disclosure influences a person's willingness to self-disclose (Greene, 2000). Oftentimes though, people struggle with the desire to self-disclose to everyone, to withhold everything from others, or to disclose partially to others. However, if a person consistently engages in only one of these self-disclosure behaviors it is likely to lead to negative health outcomes (Derlega, et al., 1993).

Ultimately, the decision to self-disclosure is often dependent on the perceived costs outweighing the perceived benefits of self-disclosure. This tension illuminates Baxter and Montgomery's dialectical dichotomy openness and closedness. The following section reviews relational dialectical theory while focusing primarily on the desire to reveal and conceal information about the self to others.

Relational Dialectics Theory

Relational dialectics theory explains the existence of competing desires partners experience in relationships. This theory offers considerable insight into how relational partners communicatively negotiate contradictions in their relationships. The following section provides an overview of relational dialectics theory. I will define and review Relational Dialectics and dialectical tensions with specific emphasis on the openness-closedness dialectic.

Definition and history

Relational dialectics theory is the communicative struggle to achieve contradictory and desirable goals in relationships while seeking to maintain the relationship. Relational dialectics are inherent to the process of relational maintenance and is "a dynamic process that involves adapting to the changing needs and goals that characterize a relationship" (Guerrero et al., 2005, p. 341). These needs and goals are frequently contradictory. For example, a friend is struggling with the desire to spend time with his or her relational partner but also wants time alone: these internal tensions are dialectical tensions. Managing dialectical tensions in a relationship requires the willingness of both individuals to renegotiate their social roles through dialogic exchanges (Wilmot, 1979).

From a dialectical perspective, dialogic tensions, which exist simultaneously to separate and unify social reality, actually constitute social reality, (Bakhtin, 1973). In other words, dialogic tensions are not merged or presented in authoritative positions: instead, many voices exist together. To Bakhtin (1973), dialogue is merely an image of

an individual's consciousness because multiple truths exist through contradictions of an individual's perception of truth.

Dialectical theory is a conceptualization process for understanding the emergence of contradictions in social reality (Garside, 1975). With that, individuals manage contradictions as a means to evade something worse from occurring. In order to maneuver from the worst possible outcome, three stages of thought represent the process of dialects. First, an individual's thoughts cognitively begin processing to provide the individual with a "movement of thought." Second, the individual's thoughts are divided into opposing sides—one determines the contradictions of one's thoughts. Third, the person examines the movement of thought as a complete cycle. These three phases are termed as a system because they occur repetitively when individuals weigh the costs and benefits during an interaction. This dialectical system of thought ends with a union of reasoning at the conscious and subconscious levels.

Building upon the above research, Baxter and Montgomery developed relational dialectics. The principle driving force for relational dialects is "relationships are organized around the dynamic interplay of opposing tendencies as they are enacted in interaction" (Baxter et al., 1996, p. 6). Therefore, people negotiate friendships on a continuum of dialects. In relationships, stability is merely a desired illusion. Relational dialectics serves as the theoretical framework for this research because its intricate focus on the negotiation of conflicting needs in relationships provides a basis for understanding the self-disclosure preferences religious and secular friends use to renegotiate and maintain their friendship.

Dialectical Tension within Relational Dialectics Theory

Dialectical tensions are a result of seeking to achieve contradictory goals in relationships such that a pair of competing desires exists simultaneously. Relational dialectics theory addresses this contradiction by highlighting four key assumptions of relationships: (a) contradiction, (b) change, (c) praxis, and (d) totality (Baxter et al., 1996).

Contradiction refers to the interdependence of multiple and opposing goals within relationships. For example, people desire both openness and closedness in friendship. Contradictions in relationships naturally lead to *change*, which is the social process of negotiating emerging tensions. *Praxis* illustrates how individuals practically create and react to one another in interaction; therefore, allowing genuine responses to the needs of the other. Finally, *totality* suggests individuals recognize how multiple and opposing goals are connected and cannot exist separately. Based on the four assumptions, the following dialectics emerged: connectedness and separateness, certainty and uncertainty, and openness and closedness.

Baxter and Montgomery (1996) determined three central dialectics are experienced by relational partners, including: (a) connectedness and separateness, (b) certainty and uncertainty, and (c) openness and closedness. The contradiction *connectedness* and *separateness* refers to the desire to spend time together and the desire to spend time apart to maintain individuality. *Certainty* and *uncertainty* reveals the desire to know what the other person will do and—at the same time—wanting spontaneity in the relationship. Lastly, *openness* and *closedness* emphasizes the desire to disclose everything and the exact opposite, to withhold private and personal information that may

jeopardize a relationship or one's image. In this sense, individuals are very selective about defining the rules and boundaries for their relationship and work together to renegotiate these limits as the friendships develops (see also Baxter, 2004, 1988).

Openness-Closedness Dialectic

Dialectical tensions exist in all relationships. Managing dialectical tensions helps people develop the relationships unique nature. The openness-closedness contradiction is, by far, the most researched dialectic. It assumes that people are constantly managing the tension of disclosing versus withholding private information. Research suggests that people self-disclose based on the relational goal they are seeking to achieve (Goldsmith, 1990). Likewise, on the opposite end of the spectrum, closedness highlights the degree to which people want to maintain control of their private information and even to maintain the boundaries of the relationship (Parks, 2000). Petronio (1999) argues,

The main issue for the public-private dialectic is to understand how to achieve goals that allow both disclosure and the ability to keep private or secret those things that make us feel vulnerable. To be able to choose who knows, when they know, if they know, and what they know about us is fundamental to our feeling in control. Because we do not like to be compromised, we actively direct our efforts to minimize possible risks in our interactions. The way people balance their public-private tensions is essential to everyday life. (p. xiii)

Dialectical tensions are apparent in relational interactions. However, must manage the tensions to avoid relationship dissolution (Baxter et al., 1996).

Baxter (1988, 1996) introduced several coping strategies for the communicative management of the openness and closedness dialectic. First, selection refers to consistently choosing one side of the dialectic over the other. Second, separation refers to favoring one side of the dialectic at different times based on what is best for the individual. Separation is achieved in two ways—cyclic alteration and segmentation. Cyclic alteration suggests that the individual is moving from one pole to the other pole of the dialectic in a repetitive cycle and behavior changes over time. Segmentation emphasizes one side of the dialectic depending on the topic or context. Third, integration refers to avoiding engaging either side of the dialectic pole and is achieved two ways—disqualification and moderation. Disqualification refers to being ambiguous so neither side of the dialectical poles is favored. Moderation refers to reaching a midpoint such that both sides of the dialectical pole are recognized. Lastly, reframing refers to defining the dialectic in a new way so the two poles are complementary rather than appearing contradictory.

Applying the above dialectical coping strategies, individuals can identify how to respond to one another when the rules and boundaries of their friendship require negotiation. Particularly, negotiating what to reveal and not reveal to friends becomes difficult when friends change in important ways, for example, adopting a religion during the course of their friendship. After revealing this type of disclosure, the tension changes to renegotiating previously established rules and roles. As a result, it is imperative that research addresses the communicative barriers, if any, friends may encounter when disclosing religion. When a person selects a new salient identity not only is the individual changed, but their relationships with others must also adjust. It is reasonable to assume

that the dialectical pull of openness and closedness is a factor for determining how friends renegotiate their identities. Research proves cognitive changes directly influence a person's relationships with others—hence, their communication is altered. Relational dialectics may help reveal any misconceptions regarding the decision to disclose religion. Such disclosures are significant in this context because this study investigates how established friends renegotiate their relational culture when one person adopts a religious identity.

Religion

The preceding literature presented an overview of friendship definitions and characteristics, highlighting the fact that friendships are voluntary, unpredictable, and dynamic relationships that are developed and maintained in multiple ways. In addition, I reviewed the relationship maintenance literature, stressing the various maintenance behaviors and strategies people employ to keep their relationship in a healthy and well-balanced state. In an attempt to expand on the significance of relationship maintenance, I addressed self-disclosure to illustrate the various elements involved in deciding to self-disclose to a relational partner. Following the self-disclosure section, I introduced the theoretical framework of the study, relational dialectics theory, to provide a framework for understanding how each variable theoretically fits together. Now, it is useful to religion. The literature to follow illustrates the significance of religion to this study, including: (a) defining religion and its importance in people's lives, (b) the costs and benefits of religious identity, (c) religious identity and friendship, and (d) religion and communication.

Defining Religion and its Importance in People's Lives

Religion is a complex concept to define because of its multifaceted nature. For years, scholars have debated over a single generalizable definition of religion but have not reached a consensus. The debate is a result of individuals defining religion through their interpretation of various social issues; such definitions become subjective and specific to the population under investigation. Religion is defined by both substantive (defining what religion *is*) and functional (defining what religion *does*) approaches; however, three pertinent constructs have been identified across definitions (McGuire, 1992).

Wulff (1997), determined three major constructs found in various definitions of religion, including: (a) a supernatural power to which individuals are motivated and committed; (b) a feeling present in the individual who conceives such power, and (c) the ritual acts carried out in respect of that power. These constructs reveal that religion is a part of the individual and not simply a socially constructed phenomenon. For instance, individuals deeply internalize their beliefs and values, which reconstructs their social reality.

Based on the above constructs, the present research applies McGuire's (1992) approach to defining religion by developing a substantive working definition. Religion is an organization, grounded in belief and worship, which guides human beings towards a relationship with a higher being through ritual practice (e.g., attending a religious service, praying) and culturally patterned communication that focuses on obeying the creator and ruler of the universe who, in turn, controls human destiny. This definition illustrates various components that affect how religion affects an individual.

For many people, "religion creates a sense of unity by cognitively and affectively validating individual, group, and cultural beliefs about the nature of the religious as well as secular worlds" (Mattis et al., 2001, p. 529). In addition, religion serves many relational functions such as creating and maintaining a community and influencing society as a whole.

In fact, religious individuals often validate their identity by seeking out friends who share the same religious values or turn to people who accept their role in religion. Krause and Wulff (2005) argue that having religiously similar friends increases one another's beliefs in the provision of spiritual support. This is evident because individuals affirm their identities through reference groups by seeking out friends who validate their identities (Ashmore, Deaux, & McLaughlin-Volpe, 2004; Hamm, 2000).

Secular and religious friends are likely to use face saving strategies to show their approval of their friends' beliefs. Ting-Toomey and Kurogi (1998) define face as, "a claimed sense of favorable self-worth that a person wants others to have of her or him" (p. 187). To protect themselves, people seek to save face for themselves and save face for friends. Carbough (1996) argues that, "without a social scene in which to enact an identity, and without having some degree of validation of that identity in those scenes, the force of that identity is communally empty, or without social life" (p. 25). This emphasizes the importance of actively and efficaciously practicing an identity within and across social scenes.

This is important to the current study because people often evaluate how a recipient may respond to an intimate disclosure, such as disclosing a newly found religion to a friend. A person may avoid disclosing their religiosity if they perceive a negative

response from the recipient. Negative responses could potentially devalue one's religiosity. However, before disclosing assessing the costs and benefits is a common occurrence.

Costs and Benefits of Religious Identity

Individuals and society associate different costs and benefits with religious identity. Costs refer to any losses that a person may encounter for identifying with a religion. Benefits suggest any gains an individual receives for identifying with a religion. However, others do not easily see when a person has become religious. In fact, if an individual does not want others to know one is religious, it is easy to hide external features that demonstrate a person's religious affiliation. Therefore, since religious existence is based on interaction with others, it is more susceptible to conflict.

One cost that religious individuals may encounter is the perception secular society places on conversations relating to an individual's religious beliefs. Many argue that religion shapes social interaction and some religious individuals use interaction as a means to influence and convert nonbelievers (Bainbridge & Stark, 1981; Johnson, 2001). Naturally, friends may reevaluate and change their communication after experiencing a distressing conversation about religion.

Another cost for identifying as religious is some religious advocates carry their faith "too far" representing an extremist approach. An extremist is a person who holds fanatical views about religion. This type of a person often behaves violently and unlawfully while emphasizes that their behavior is a result of their religious beliefs. Some researchers have even found that religious involvement can induce anxiety or depression in people who believe in a higher being (Koenig, McCullough, & Larson, 2001). This

may be a result of stress from others assuming the individual is perfect or should always portray compassionate, kind, and forgiving behaviors.

Additionally, as with any social group, religious groups create cliques or groups of people who share interests and do not integrate or accept others into their group.

Research addressing the negative outcomes of cliques suggests that exclusivity draws people closer to social ties. However, cliques make it difficult for others to integrate into new churches and may misrepresent the actual meaning for being part of a church. This is likely to lead to some people viewing church as another avenue for social life thus, contradicting the real meaning of attending church.

Research also points to several benefits that religious individuals may encounter. Meyers (2000) argues that it is common to assume that religious individuals, who place their lives in the hands of God, are likely to be more emotionally and psychologically healthy. In fact, research proves that religion serves as a buffer for stress (Plante, Saucedo, & Rice, 2001) and supports a healthy lifestyle—physically, emotionally, and spiritually (Parrot, 2004; Lee, 2007; Johnson, 2001). This line of research suggests that religion can improve an individual's overall well-being.

Happiness is another benefit of religious involvement. Myers (2000) suggests that one's friends and faith are the most critical aspects determining a person's happiness.

This is likely because friends fulfill a person's need to belong and people are generally happier when they are with others. Likewise, religious individuals may be overall happier in life because (a) faith communities provide faith based social support, (b) believing in a higher being gives a person meaning and purpose in their life, and (c) religion gives hope that in the end everything will be well (Myers, 2000).

In addition to improved health outcomes, people often view the virtues associated with religious involvement as a common good for society (Fredricks, 1998). This helps to create a morally stable society (Fredricks, 1998). Religious people do not merely perceive themselves as helpful, empathetic, and pro-social but actually hold these qualities in interaction with others (Saroglou, Pichon, Trompette, Verschueren, & Dernelle, 2005, p. 342). The resulting argument here is that, although religion may not be for everyone it fosters reputable characteristics that others admire from a distance. Similar to outweighing the costs and benefits of a relationship, religious individuals may also assess the costs and benefits of their religious identity, which could potentially impact how they communicate their religion to friends.

Religious Identity and Friendship

Friends are primarily the biggest influence in a person's life. "As soon as individuals deepen and strengthen their relationships, they influence each other's personal lives, and thoughts and actions and thereby develop an increasing amount of overlap in their friendships" (Zeggelink, 1993, p. 15). It is possible that secular friends could hinder a religious person's spiritual development. Madsen & Vernon (1983) found that the social networks in college influence religious participation, values, and beliefs. A secular social network will affect an individual's religion negatively while a religious social network will maintain and possibly increase a person's faith. Thus, friends impact a person's religious involvement and commitment.

Religiosity is also represented in four stages. First, an individual perceives oneself as religious. Second, based on that perception, one begins to openly communicate his identity, which shapes how one wants to be viewed by others. Third, relationships

reinforce one's religious identity. Finally, belonging to a church, Bible study, or prayer group provides one with a sense of belonging to a community, one that has shared systems of belief (Hecht, 1993).

Although communication and the negotiation of religion is the focus of this paper, it is important to acknowledge, where and how religious identity formed in an individual's life. Mullikin (2006) suggests that religious identity is significantly influenced by factors such as sex, (e.g., Batson, Schoenrade & Ventis, 1993; Lawton & Bures, 2001; Miller & Hoffman, 1995; Pastorino & Dunham, 1997), parents and other family members (De Roos, Miedema, & Iedema, 2001; Fisherman, 2002), peers, and in an advanced technological world, the media. Such influences aid in the formation of religious identities and determines an individual's degree of religiosity. Religiosity is the extent to which a religious individual is devout to their respected system of values and beliefs.

Mullikin's (2006) research on religious and spiritual identity found that individuals who self-identify as religious communicate more often about their religious involvement and seek out friends and media sources that reinforce their religious and spiritual beliefs. Differentiating also plays a role in how friends renegotiate their identities. "Differentiating occurs when people highlight their invisible social identity and [show] how it differentiates them from others" (Moran, 2007, p. 429) as well as from previous identities. We achieve this through subtle behaviors such as telling a friend you are praying for them or showing acts of kindness. For example, a study on college athletes found that athletes who pray experienced higher levels of comfort and security and the aura of faith they embodied was visible to secular athletes (Storch, Roberti,

Bravata & Storch, 2004). With that, social identities are very dynamic and have various dimensions both visible and invisible that are socially constructed (i.e., race, class, and gender) (e.g., Moran, 2007; Weber, 1998; Weber, 2001). Hence, a person's social identities are constantly intersecting with one another (Jones & McEwen, 2000).

Another element pertaining to religious identity and friendship is sociality—people in a relationship understand and empathize with one another's views of the world (Dallos, 1996, p. 122). In relation, Lippitt (2007) suggest that the most significant feature of friendship is not similarity but being responsive to others interests (p. 508). This is crucial for religious and secular friends because their views of social reality are so diverse and may determine if their friendship continues. In this sense, the goal of friendship changes to understanding one another's worldview. To maintain friendships, people must recognize and communicate mutual dialectical tensions that arise.

Religion and Communication

Cognitive identity changes, such as religion, are difficult to define in relationships. Most research focuses on sociological identity changes that place individuals in membership categories that others can visually see or are accustomed to (i.e., marriage, having children, joining the armed forces,). External changes require relational partners to renegotiate communication boundaries. However, when a friend adopts a religion they are not neatly place into a sociological category for others to view or openly accept. Broadly speaking, one may categorize their friend as, "religious now," which can change the communication in the friendship. For example, if a religious friend perceives certain topics as inappropriate the communication within a friendship must adapt.

A person's change in religious identity may seem tangential to research on relational maintenance strategies. However, since religion is a cognitive construct, individuals must actively communicate the salience of their beliefs and values both verbally and behaviorally. As Schlenker (1980) writes, "Life is a constant series of tests in which we are called on to substantiate our claims through personal performance or some other means" (p. 99). A person affects their relationships with others after saying, "I am religious." In fact, the nature of the relationship is altered once a religious friend changes their behavior to reflect their religiosity. For instance, an individual may have previously consumed large amounts of alcohol, but, since their declaration of religion, they choose to not participate in such behavior. This behavioral change may constrain and cause people to renegotiate their friendships. Determining the extent of disclosure is pertinent to define how religion communicated and renegotiated in established friendships.

Research suggests that individuals are more reluctant to share their religious affiliation with people who do not share the same religious values, beliefs, and practice (Myers, 2000). This may be due to the desire to withhold the sacred nature of their religion and to maintain the boundaries of a relationship. Notably, research has confirmed that social networks influence a person's religiosity and friends determine a person's religious involvement (Madsen et al., 1983).

Much research has identified the need for religious individuals to socialize with similarly religious social networks,

Church friendships involve socializing, but they also involve sharing of personal, spiritual, and emotional concerns. Such ties renew the relevance of attenders' beliefs and become social plausibility structures that counter the privatizing effects of life in a pluralistic society. (Olson, 1989, p. 445)

These friendships are important because they provide spiritual assistance and increase religious commitment, beliefs, and behaviors (Krause & Wulff, 2005). In contrast, not all religious individuals seek out religiously similar friends, especially if they have recently become religious.

Summary

The literature review highlighted five research areas: (a) friendship, (b) relationship maintenance, (c) self-disclosure, (d) relational dialectics theory, and (e) religion. The section on friendship highlights how friendships are integral to one's well-being. They are socially supportive and validate one another's feelings, beliefs, and experiences. In addition, the literature gave much attention to various definitions of friendship and the development and maintenance of this unique and dynamic relationship. Next, the relationship maintenance section highlighted the significance of a relational culture. Research addressing relationship maintenance identifies multiple rules and strategies relational partners use to maintain their relationship. One maintenance strategy in particular was self-disclosure. Moreover, this section argues that our friendships are developed and maintained through self-disclosure and every day communication.

The third section focused self-disclosure, which allows individuals to manage the degree of intimacy in their relationship. To understand how self-disclosure functions as a relationship maintenance behavior, I discussed the factors influencing why people self-disclose and the rules of self-disclosure. Fourth, relational dialectics theory was provided as the theoretical framework to emphasize the existence of competing desires existing simultaneously. In fact, this theory explains how friends communicatively negotiate between dialectical tensions in their relationship. Finally, religion was introduced, highlighting its importance in people's lives, the costs and benefits associated with religious identity, and the impact of religion on friendship and communication. Together, these variables reflect the current study's purpose to investigate the role of religiosity in self-disclosure strategies and preferences among different friendship types.

Based on the literature reviewed in this chapter, it is reasonable to assume that though communication is important, people struggle between being open about their lives while at the same time protecting their privacy and secrets. This is especially salient when the topic is controversial or has potential negative relational ramifications. One topic that is both important to people and potentially difficult to navigate is religion. Religion is an important part of people's lives and influences their health. Parrot (2004) suggests:

Religious faith and spirituality comprise an integral component of lay discourse and lay theories associated with health. Individual predispositions to think, feel, or act based on belief in a spiritual power greater than humans affecting the course of nature and the role of human within that realm has far-reaching health effects.

(p. 1)

From this perspective religion is a large component and often the determining factor of a person's health status. Curiously, though research explores religion in the realm of health, there is much to learn about how it is negotiated in everyday interaction.

Surprisingly, no other research has attempted to combine friendship, relationship maintenance, self-disclosure, and religion into a single study. However, the current study undergoes this task to gain more knowledge about social interaction. Research on friendship and relationship maintenance is rich in both depth and breadth. However, research on religion and its role in an individual's life is solely focused on health predictor's and outcomes. Religion shapes a person. Therefore, individuals consider religion in everything they say or do.

Mattis and Jagers (2001) suggest:

It must be appreciated that the positive psychological and social outcomes achieved by individuals emerge out of their relationship with a Higher Power (e.g., God), or other humans. Religion and spirituality both shape and are shaped by the interactions of individuals with others. (p. 525)

Thus, it is likely that an individual's newly found religion could possibly alter a friendship significantly causing both people to renegotiate the rules and roles of interaction and maintenance behaviors in their friendship. In an attempt to fill a gap in research by uniting religion and interpersonal communication, the following research questions are addressed:

RQ1: Does a person's religious commitment (a) high and (b) low account for differences in the endorsement of self-disclosure strategies?

RQ2: Does a person's friendship type (a) best friend, (b) friend, and (c) acquaintance and perception of their friend's view of religion affect their endorsement of self-disclosure strategies?

RQ3: Does a person's perception of their friend's view of religion affect their endorsement of self-disclosure strategies?

RQ4: Does the degree of a person's commitment to religious values, beliefs, and practice in everyday life affect their preferences to self-disclose their new religiosity to different friendship types?

RQ5: Does the degree of a person's commitment to religious values, beliefs, and practice in everyday life affect their preferences to self-disclose their new religiosity in new and established friendships when a friend views religion (a) favorably and (b) unfavorably?

CHAPTER 3

Method

The purpose of this project was to investigate religious commitment and friendship type on self-disclosure preferences. This study used a survey method with four variables: (a) religious commitment, (b) friendship type (i.e. best friend, friend, and acquaintance), (c) self-disclosure strategy (i.e., selection, separation, disqualification, moderation, and reframing), and (d) friend's view of religion. This section begins with a description of participants and procedures, followed by the instruments used in the study. *Participants and Procedure*

Since friendship is the primary variable of interest for this research, undergraduate college students are an appropriate population to investigate for two reasons. First, friends are especially important during college life because heavy workloads and demanding schedules overwhelm students causing them to seek out for support (Dwyer et al., 2001; Kohn et al., 1994; Perrez, 1992). Moreover, "friends foster self-esteem and a sense of well-being, socialize one another, and support one another in coping with the developmental transitions and life stress" (Hartup et al., 1999, p. 76). Second, college students are also seeking out ways to make sense of their identities. Often, students experiment with different personality traits as a means to answer, "Who am I?" With the combination of college life's demanding schedule and the desire to find one's self, friends are particularly important because in general they are the best avenues for coping with daily stresses (MacGeorge et al., 2005).

The surveys were administered 393 undergraduate students. Of the 393, 127 students completed the "best friend" assessment, 133 students completed the "friend" assessment, and 133 completed the "acquaintance" assessment. Female participants represented 58% of the sample and male participants constituted 34.1%, 7.9% of participants did not identify their sex. In addition, the sample was 40.5% White, 33.3% Hispanic, 4.3% American Indian, 4.8% African American, 3.6% Asian/Pacific Islander, and 13.5% other/no answer. Participants were recruited from entry-level communication and journalism courses. Since these courses draw from the general student body, the sampled students represented various educational and personal interests. Students were not given an incentive to participate in the survey and were informed that their responses would be anonymous. Those who agreed to participate were given a survey during the last 15 minutes of class time and asked to drop the survey in a box at the front of class upon finishing.

Each participant completed the survey Self-Disclosure Strategies Questionnaire and The Religious Commitment Inventory—10. Participants were randomly given one of three scenarios that manipulated friendship condition: (a) best friend, (b) friend, or (c) classmate and friend's view of religion: (a) favorable or (b) unfavorable. Demographics assessed in the survey included: age, sex, and ethnicity. Table 1 reports the sample's demographic information.

Table 1 Demographic Information

| Sample | Information |
|--------|-------------|
| (n | = 393) |

| | Frequency | Percent |
|------------------------|-----------|---------|
| Sex | | |
| Male | 134 | 34.1 |
| Female | 228 | 58.0 |
| No answer | 31 | 7.6 |
| Age | | |
| (M = 21.04; SD = 4.22) | | |
| 18-21 | 271 | 69.0 |
| 22-25 | 69 | 17.6 |
| 26-29 | 8 | 2.1 |
| 30 and older | 15 | 4.1 |
| No answer | 30 | 7.6 |
| Race/Ethnicity | | |
| White | 159 | 40.5 |
| Hispanic | 131 | 33.3 |
| Native American | 17 | 4.3 |
| African American | 19 | 4.8 |
| Asian/Pacific Islander | 14 | 3.6 |
| Other/No Answer | 53 | 13.5 |

Instruments

The instruments used in this study include the Self-Disclosure Strategies

Questionnaire and the Religious Life Commitment-10 Scale. Each is detailed below.

Self-disclosure strategies questionnaire. The Self-Disclosure Strategies

Questionnaire (SDSQ) was used to measure self-disclosure strategies with focus on
friendship and religion. This measure was theoretically driven by Relational Dialectics
and focuses on the dialectic openness versus closedness. The items for the SDSQ were

generated by the open-ended questionnaires. Confirmatory factor analysis was used to develop the final version of the SDSQ.

The development and validation of this scale consisted of two phases. Phase one involved the operationalization of the Self-Disclosure Strategies Questionnaire with emphasis on religion and friendship through open-ended questionnaires and expert judgment. Phase two focused on the validation of the self-disclosure strategies questionnaire using confirmatory factor analysis and Pearson correlation.

Phase one: Operationalizing the SDSQ for face and content validity. The first phase consisted of the operationalization of the SDSQ for face and content validity. The following section reports participant recruitment, data collection, and data analysis.

Participants. An open-ended questionnaire was administered to 56 college students at a large southwest university, among which 37 were female and 19 were male. All participants were undergraduates in entry-level communication and journalism courses and were not required to self-report age or ethnicity. Since these courses draw from the general student body, the sampled students represented various educational and personal interests. Students were not given an incentive to participate in the survey.

Data collection. Eleven open-ended questions were designed to generate items and test the hypothetical scenario for the SDSQ. The following hypothetical scenario was used to investigate students' perceptions of appropriate self-disclosure strategies:

Tom recently became more religious. Tom has started attending a religious service on a weekly basis. Tom wants to tell others about his new religious beliefs, values, and practice, but is uncertain about whether or not he should tell other people. Tom decides to ask you for advice.

Based on the scenario, students responded to eleven questions addressing their perception of appropriate self-disclosure strategies. Question one, two, and three were designed to determine who Tom should self-disclose his religion to and the importance of self-disclosing. Questions four and five were designed to determine what Tom should say when self-disclosing his religion to others. Question six asked how much information would be appropriate to disclose, while question seven dealt with time and disclosure. Question eight was designed to address people's perceptions of how Tom should tell others his religion is a positive component of his life. Questions nine, ten, and eleven were designed to evaluate how respondents would self-disclose religion to people who view religion differently if they were in Tom's position.

The open-ended questionnaire was distributed during class time and participants were notified that their participation was voluntary and anonymous. The questionnaire took approximately 12-15 minutes to complete.

Data Analysis. Responses to the open-ended questionnaire were used to develop the items and refine the hypothetical scenario for the self-disclosure strategies questionnaire. Content analysis was used to determine if and how frequently students engaged in the 6 self-disclosure strategies proposed. All responses were placed into one of the following dimensions: (a) selection, (b) cyclic alteration, (c) segmentation, (d) disqualification, (e) moderation, (f) reframing, and (g) not applicable. Two coders categorized the open-ended questionnaires. Intercoder reliability 70% and yielded a Scott's Pi of .86.

Fifty-four items (appendix A) were developed through content analysis and received further validation through expert judgment to assess how accurately the items represented the self-disclosure strategies of the openness and closedness dialectic. Three expert judges, two in the communication studies field and one in religious studies, ensured the items showed good face validity. If the expert judges did not agree upon an item, it was deleted.

Phase two: Validating the self-disclosure strategies questionnaire. The following section discusses the second phase of validating the SDSQ. This section provides a description of the pilot test, participant recruitment, the instrument, scenario, procedure, and validation for the SDSQ through confirmatory factor analysis and construct validity.

Pilot Testing. As a general rule for questionnaire construction and validation, it is important to pilot the new instrument to ensure face and content validity and to identify and refine poor items (Devellis, 1991; Pett, Lackey, & Sullivan, 2003; Spector, 1992).

The operationalized 54-item SDSQ was pre-tested by six students to check for readability and understanding. Six students were chosen because six hypothetical scenarios were developed assigning one student per scenario. Of the six, two students suggested a few minor grammatical errors and all reported the scenario and items as clear and understandable. The 54-item SDSQ was used for the development of the final survey.

Participants and procedures. A total of 277 students from a large southwest university were recruited to participate in the study. All participants were undergraduates and recruited from entry-level communication and journalism courses. Since these courses draw from the general student body, the sampled students represented various educational and personal interests. Students completed a survey during the last 15

minutes of class time and left the survey on a table upon finishing. The survey took approximately 12 to 15 minutes to complete. Among the participants, 42 were males, 170 were female students, and 65 did not respond to sex. The average age of participants was 22.3 (SD = 6.33).

Instrument. The 54-item questionnaire developed in phase one was utilized to measure self-disclosure variables consisting of scales measuring self-disclosure strategies, including: (a) selection, (b) cyclic alteration, (c) segmentation, (d) disqualification, (e) moderation, and (f) reframing. Participants read a hypothetical scenario and respond to the questions in reference to the scenario. All items were measured on a five-point Likert-type scale. Three with which to validate the self-disclosure scale were also included in the final instrument (i.e., Revised Self-Disclosure Questionnaire, Communicative Adaptability Scale, Willingness to Listen). Since the questionnaire referenced friendship type in the scenario, a manipulation check was used at the end of the survey. Demographic questions were also included at the end of the questionnaire.

Scenario. The final hypothetical scenario included a specific friendship type and the friend's view of religion:

Your friend Tom recently became more religious and has started attending a religious service on a weekly basis. Tom wants to tell his best friend Jack about his new religious beliefs, values, and practice. Tom really enjoys his friendship with Jack, but based on previous conversations with him, Tom knows that Jack does not view religion favorably. Tom is uncertain about whether or not he should tell Jack about his religious beliefs. Tom decides to ask you for advice.

To ensure the SDSQ was applicable in various contexts, six slightly altered versions of the scenario were used. For example, Tom's friendship type with Jack (i.e., best friend, classmate, or friend) changed and Jack's perception of religion (i.e., views religion favorably and views religion unfavorably) changed. The scenarios were evenly distributed among participants.

Validating the SDSQ through confirmatory factor analysis. Confirmatory factor analysis, using the AMOS structural equation-modeling program, was used to test the model fit and the empirical validity of the model of the 54-item Self-Disclosure Strategies Questionnaire (SDSQ). The AMOS version 16.0 (Arbuckle & Wothke, 1999) with maximum likelihood estimation of the covariances of the items was utilized to test the model. Three criteria determined the inclusion of items and the improvement of model fit. First, each item needed to have a factor loading of .40. Second, the items needed acceptable reliability (i.e., Cronbach alpha at least equaled to .60). Third, the items needed to have homogeneous content indicated by only having a single path to a latent variable (Oetzel & Ting-Toomey, 2003).

Based on the above criteria, 15-items were retained for the SDSQ (appendix B). There were 25 items deleted based on the first criterion. In addition, the model indices suggested deleting and additional 14 items based on having multiple paths to latent variables.

Since chi-square test statistics are sensitive to sample sizes and often leads to mistakenly rejecting a model (Mancini & Marek, 2004; Marsh, Balla, & McDonald, 1988; Martin & Olaf, 1997; Maruyama, 1998), the ratio of chi-square to degrees of freedom is more meaningful and appropriate than chi-square alone (Marsh & Hocevar,

1985; Marsh et al., 1988). The expected ratio is 1, and the smaller the ratio, the better the fit, but a ratio as high as 3 and as low as 1 indicates a good fit and an acceptable model (Kline, 1998; Marsh et al., 1988). The ratio for this study was 3.1, which indicated an adequate fit.

In addition, several fit indices were examined to evaluate the overall model fit, including chi-square, chi-square to degrees-of-freedom (χ^2/df), the comparative fit index (CFI), the incremental fit index (IFI), and the root mean square residual (RMR). The χ^2/df ratio less than 3 suggests a good model fit. The CFI and IFI values range between 0 and 1, and values greater than .90 indicate adequate fit, and the recommended cutoff value for RMR is less than .08 (Hu & Bentler, 1999). The model fit indices were all above the recommended benchmarks, χ^2 (89, N = 554) = 256.821, p<.05, GFI = .94, IFI = .91, CFI = .91, RMR = .04. The indices suggested a good model fit. Appendix B provides the factor loadings of the final items. Appendix C provides a correlation matrix for the dimensions and the scales used for construct validity.

According to the model fit indices, cyclic alteration and segmentation yielded a stronger Cronbach alpha when combined. This is not surprising because, theoretically, the constructs are very similar with cyclic alteration referring to managing dialectics by time and segmentation managing dialectics by topic or recipient. In fact, relational dialectic theory groups the constructs together under a more general term, separation. Thus, this study grouped cyclic alteration and segmentation together as separation.

The internal consistency for the dimensions of the SDSQ suggested good reliability for all five self-disclosure categories. The Cronbach alphas for moderation, reframing, disqualifying, selection, and separation were .69, .64, .67, .68, and .62 respectively. Thus, good model fit was determined.

To test discriminant validity of the six self-disclosure strategies two alternative models were tested. An alternative single factor model was specified, which assumed that all items represented a single construct. The model fit indices suggested a bad model fit, χ^2 (104, N = 554) = 1236.315, p < .05, GFI = .7, IFI = .4, CFI = .4, RMR = .1. The ratio of chi-square to degrees of freedom was 11.88. These results suggest that the five-factor model is a significantly better fit than the one factor model. Also, an additional test was conducted and provided an alternative four-factor model combining disqualifying and moderation into two constructs. Theoretically, these constructs are suggested to be grouped together (i.e., separation and integration) based on similarity. However, combining the self-disclosure strategies suggested a bad model fit, χ^2 (98, N = 554) = 627.752, p < .05, GFI = .8, IFI = .7, CFI = .7, RMR = .07. Thus, the SDSQ should be viewed as a five-dimensional instrument.

Construct Validity. Pearson correlation was used to test the construct validity of the SDSQ to the Revised Self-Disclosure Questionnaire (Wheeless & Grotz, 1976), Willingness to Communicate measure (McCroskey, 1992), and Communicative Adaptability Scale (Duran, 1992). As predicted, there was not a significant relationship between the Revised Self-Disclosure Questionnaire and the dimensions of the SDSQ. There was a significant and negative relationship between the Willingness to Communicate measure and the dimensions of the SDSQ. Finally, there was not a

relationship between the Communicative Adaptability Scale and the dimensions of the SDSQ. These findings provided support for the final scale. The means, standard deviations, and correlations among the variables are presented in Appendix C. *Friendship Type*

Friendship type was manipulated in the hypothetical scenario (appendix D).

Participants responded to one of three friendship conditions: (a) best friend, (b) friend, or (c) acquaintance. The friendship type influenced how participants responded to the SDSQ. A three-question scale at the end of the SDSQ ensured participants responded to the SDSQ with the appropriate friendship condition in mind. For instance, participants rated Tom and Jack's friendship as intimate or not intimate, close or distant, and stranger or familiar.

Friend's View of Religion

Friend's view of religion was manipulated in the hypothetical scenario (appendix D). Participants responded to a scenario with the friend having either a favorable view of religion or an unfavorable view of religion. This tested if a person's perception of their friend's view of religion influenced their self-disclosure strategy.

Religious Commitment

The second measure, The Religious Commitment Inventory-10 (RCI-10) (Worthington, Wade, Hight, McCullough, Berry, Ripley, Berry, Schmitt, Bursley, & O'Connor, 2003) assesses an individual's degree of commitment to religious values, beliefs, and practice in their everyday lives. Based on Worthington's (1988) theory of religious values in counseling, the RCI – 10 highlights a person's religious commitment defined as, the level of religious dedication and application to one's daily life. The 10-

item measure is based on a 5-point Likert type scale with 1=strongly disagree, 2=disagree, 3=niether disagree nor agree, 4=agree, and 5=strongly agree. Each of the items from the RCI-10 are reported in appendix E.

The RCI—10 was developed and validated by six studies assessing different populations, including "secular university students; university Christian students; adults from the community; single and married individuals; Christians, Buddhists, Muslims, Hindus, and people who respond none to their religious preference; and therapists and clients at secular and Christian counseling agencies" (Worthington et al., 2003, p. 94). The final study yielded a Cronbach's alpha of .95 for group one and Cronbach's alpha was .98 for group two. Across the 6 studies, the RCI—10 was a valid measure. However, the Worthington et al., (2003) suggests further replication of reliability and validity to confirm its application across religions. Across religions, the resulting reliability reached an acceptable level of .95.

The RCI-10 was chosen for four reasons. First, the instrument has provided valid and reliable data. Second, the components of an individual's commitment to religious values, beliefs, and practice are all represented in this single measure. Third, the initial development of the RCI—10 included a sample of different religious preferences making its application to university students a desirable choice. Finally, this measure allows for a comparison within the sample based on the participant's responses in the Self-Disclosure measure. For example, students who are more religious may respond differently to the hypothetical scenario when compared to secular students.

In sum, this current study explores the influence of friendship type, religious commitment, and friend's view of religion on the decision to self-disclose religious beliefs. A survey method was used, including: (a) the SDSQ and (b) the RCI – 10. The next section reports the findings of the study.

CHAPTER 4

Results

This chapter reports the results of the current study. The ANOVA and MANOVA tests were used to investigate four variables: (a) religious commitment, (b) friendship type, (c) friend's view of religion, and (d) self-disclosure strategy. First, demographics and initial findings are discussed. Second, the results of the research questions are reported.

Descriptive Statistics

This section provides an overview of the data with emphasis on the mean scores and standard deviations of the variables. The overall average (N = 357) reported score for religious commitment was M = 2.95, SD = 1.04. To compare individuals' level of religious commitment, scores on the Religious Commitment Scale were divided into thirds and the top third was compared to the bottom third. Low religious commitment scores (n = 119) ranged from 1 to 2.5 (M = 1.75, SD = .54). High religious commitment score (n = 112) ranged from 3.6-5.0 (M = 4.08, SD = .41).

The most commonly used strategy on the Self-Disclosure Strategy Questionnaire was selection M = 3.94, SD = .76, followed by separation M = 3.54, SD = .49. The remaining three self-disclosure strategies were disqualification M = 3.34, SD = .78, reframing M = 2.66, SD = .78, and moderation M = 2.61, SD = .73.

The independent variables of friendship type (i.e., best friend, friend, and acquaintance) and friend's view of religion (i.e., favorable and unfavorable) were manipulated in the hypothetical scenario. Participant's scenario talked about either a best friend, friend, or classmate and their view religion was either favorable or unfavorable.

Research Questions

Research question one. A MANOVA was used to test the first research question: does a person's religious commitment account for differences in the endorsement of selfdisclosure strategy? The independent variable was religious commitment with two categories, high and low, while the dependent variables were self-disclosure strategies, including separation, moderation, reframing, selection, and disqualification. Table 2 displays the means and standard deviations. Preliminary assumption testing was conducted to check for normality, linearity, univariate and multivariate outliers, homogeneity of variance-covariance matrices, and multicollinearity, with no serious violations noted. The multivariate interaction effect of religious commitment by selfdisclosure strategy yielded a significant difference, Wilk's lambda = .78, F (5, 224) = .78, p < .05, $\eta^2 = .21$. This suggests that highly committed religious individuals are more likely to endorse selection and disqualifications as disclosure strategies when compared to individuals with low levels of religious commitment. In addition, individuals who reported low levels of religious commitment prefer to use reframing to self-disclose their religiosity than do those with high levels of religious commitment.

Table 2 Means and Standard Deviations of Friendship type and Self-Disclosure Strategy
Religious Commitment

| | Religious (| Commitment |
|-----------------------------|-------------|------------|
| Self-Disclosure Strategy | High | Low |
| Selection | | |
| M | 4.20* | 3.76* |
| SD | .75 | .80 |
| Separation | | |
| M | 3.62 | 3.53 |
| SD | .50 | .48 |
| Disqualification | | |
| M | 3.58* | 3.26* |
| SD | .79 | .83 |
| Moderation | | |
| M | 2.52 | 2.63 |
| SD | .83 | .76 |
| Reframing | | |
| M | 2.24* | 2.99* |
| SD | .77 | .83 |
| * n < 01 | | |

^{*} p < .01

Research question two. A MANOVA was used to test the second research question: does a person's friendship type, best friend, friend, or acquaintance, affect their endorsement of a self-disclosure strategy? The independent variable was friendship type and included three categories: (a) best friend, (b) friend, and (c) acquaintance, while the dependent variables were self-disclosure strategies, including separation, moderation, reframing, selection, and disqualification. Table 3 displays the means and standard deviations. Preliminary assumption testing was conducted to check for normality, linearity, univariate and multivariate outliers, homogeneity of variance-covariance matrices, and multicollinearity, with no serious violations noted. The multivariate interaction effect of friendship type by self-disclosure strategy yielded no significant differences, Wilk's lambda = .97, F (10, 770) = .94, p = .48, η^2 = .01. In other words,

people's preferences for self-disclosing a religious identity were not affected by their relationship with the recipient.

Table 3 Means and Standard Deviations of Friendship type and Self-Disclosure Strategy

| _ | Friendship Type | | | | | | |
|-----------------------------|-----------------|--------|--------------|--|--|--|--|
| Self-Disclosure Strategy | Best Friend | Friend | Acquaintance | | | | |
| Selection | | | | | | | |
| M | 3.96 | 3.92 | 3.94 | | | | |
| SD | .85 | .75 | .69 | | | | |
| Separation | | | | | | | |
| M | 3.54 | 3.57 | 3.51 | | | | |
| SD | .53 | .456 | .49 | | | | |
| Disqualification | | | | | | | |
| M | 3.45 | 3.34 | 3.24 | | | | |
| SD | .86 | .72 | .75 | | | | |
| Moderation | | | | | | | |
| M | 2.66 | 2.56 | 2.61 | | | | |
| SD | .77 | .77 | .66 | | | | |
| Reframing | | | | | | | |
| M | 2.70 | 2.65 | 2.63 | | | | |
| SD | .86 | .78 | .70 | | | | |

Research question three. A MANOVA was used to test the third research question: does a person's perception of their friend's view of religion affect their endorsement of self-disclosure strategies? The independent variable was friend's view of religion, including favorable and unfavorable, while the dependent variables were self-disclosure strategies, including separation, moderation, reframing, selection, and disqualification. Table 4 displays the means and standard deviations. Preliminary assumption testing was conducted to check for normality, linearity, univariate and multivariate outliers, homogeneity of variance-covariance matrices, and multicollinearity, with no serious violations noted. The multivariate interaction effect of a friend's view of religion by self-disclosure strategy yielded a significant difference, Wilk's lambda = .95,

F (5, 386) = .3.59, p < .05, η^2 = .04. In other words, religious individuals consider how friends will respond to their disclosure about their religiosity. For example, when a friend views religion favorably the religious friend will disclose everything about their religiosity and if a friend views religion unfavorably the religious friend will not disclose anything about their religiosity.

Table 4 Means and Standard Deviations of Friend's View of Religion and Self-

Disclosure Strategy

| war suuresj | Friend's View of Religion | | | |
|-----------------------------|---------------------------|-------------|--|--|
| Self-Disclosure Strategy | Favorable | Unfavorable | | |
| Selection | | | | |
| M | 4.07* | 3.81* | | |
| SD | .65 | .84 | | |
| Separation | | | | |
| M | 3.54 | 3.54 | | |
| SD | .47 | .52 | | |
| Disqualification | | | | |
| M | 3.40 | 3.27 | | |
| SD | .76 | .80 | | |
| Moderation | | | | |
| M | 2.64 | 2.58 | | |
| SD | .72 | .75 | | |
| Reframing | | | | |
| M | 2.66 | 2.66 | | |
| SD | .81 | .76 | | |

p < .01

Research question four. The fourth research question asked if the degree of a person's commitment to religious values, beliefs, and practice in everyday life was associated with their preferences to self-disclose their new religiosity to different friendship types. To address this question, a two-way MANOVA was conducted to determine the interaction effect of a person's religious commitment and friendship type on the dependent variables of self-disclose strategies (i.e., separation, moderation, reframing, selection, and disqualification). Table 5 displays the means and standard

deviations. Preliminary assumption testing was conducted to check for normality, linearity, univariate and multivariate outliers, homogeneity of variance-covariance matrices, and multicollinearity, with no serious violations noted. The multivariate interaction effect of the independent variables friendship type and religious commitment by self-disclosure strategy yielded no significant differences, Wilk's Lambda = .95, F (10, 428) = 1.07, p = .38, η^2 = .02. This suggests that religious commitment and friendship type do not have an affect on how people choose to self-disclose about their religiosity.

Table 5 Means and Standard Deviations of Religious Commitment, Friendship type, and

Self-Disclosure Strategy

| | High Religious Commitment n=112 | | | Low Religious Commitment n=119 | | | |
|-----------------------------|---------------------------------|------|------|--------------------------------|------|------|--|
| Self-Disclosure Strategy | BF | F | A | BF | F | A | |
| Selection | | | | | | | |
| M | 4.20 | 4.25 | 4.10 | 3.91 | 3.61 | 3.79 | |
| SD | .81 | .65 | .77 | .92 | .85 | .59 | |
| Separation | | | | | | | |
| M | 3.60 | 3.66 | 3.60 | 3.67 | 3.50 | 3.42 | |
| SD | .62 | .38 | .47 | .49 | .41 | .53 | |
| Disqualification | | | | | | | |
| M | 3.70 | 3.46 | 3.56 | 3.45 | 3.36 | 2.93 | |
| SD | .84 | .82 | .73 | 1.03 | .66 | .70 | |
| Moderation | | | | | | | |
| M | 2.54 | 2.45 | 2.55 | 2.63 | 2.64 | 2.63 | |
| SD | .89 | .91 | .74 | .90 | .77 | .60 | |
| Reframing | | | | | | | |
| M | 2.24 | 2.14 | 2.31 | 3.05 | 3.02 | 2.88 | |
| SD | 1.02 | .58 | .68 | .81 | .92 | .73 | |

Research question five. The final research question assessed multiple variables simultaneously and asked if the degree of a person's commitment to religious values, beliefs, and practice in everyday life were associated with their preferences to selfdisclose their new religiosity to different friendship types when a friend views religion favorably or unfavorably. A MANOVA was used to test this question. The independent variables were friendship type (i.e., best friend, friend, and acquaintance), commitment to religiosity (i.e., high, medium, low) and friends' view of religion (i.e., favorable and unfavorable), while the dependent variables were self-disclosure strategies, including separation, moderation, reframing, selection, and disqualification. Table 6 displays the means and standard deviations. Preliminary assumption testing was conducted to check for normality, linearity, univariate and multivariate outliers, homogeneity of variancecovariance matrices, and multicollinearity, with no serious violations noted. The multivariate interaction effect of friendship type, religious commitment, and a friend's view of religion by self-disclosure strategy did not yield a significant difference, Wilk's lambda = .96, F (10, 428) = .69, p = .73, η^2 = .01. Thus, an individual's perception of their friends view on religion (i.e., favorable or unfavorable) and their relationship with the other person does not affect his or her self-disclosure strategy.

Table 6 Means and Standard Deviations of Religious Commitment, Friendship type, Self-Disclosure Strategy, and Friend's View of Religion

| | High Religious Commitment n= 112 | | | | | | Low Religious Commitment n= 119 | | | | | |
|-----------------------------|----------------------------------|--------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|---------------------------------|-------------|--------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| | Е | BF | | F | | A | В | F |] | F | A | A |
| Self-Disclosure Strategy | U | F | U | F | U | F | U | F | U | F | U | F |
| Selection M SD | 4.17 .97 | 4.27 .71 | 4.31 .50 | 4.15 .85 | 3.95 .76 | 4.38 .74 | 3.76 1.17 | 4.05 .64 | 3.35 1.05 | 3.84 .57 | 3.50 .55 | 4.11 .45 |
| Separation M SD | 3.77 .60 | 3.49 .63 | 3.68 .34 | 3.64 .46 | 3.52 .44 | 3.70 .50 | 3.77 .56 | 3.58 .41 | 3.63 .35 | 3.39 .42 | 3.31 .63 | 3.54 .37 |
| Disqualification M SD | 3.85 .79 | 3.60 .88 | 3.39 | 3.57 .86 | 3.62 .74 | 3.50 .74 | 3.29 1.14 | 3.60 .94 | 3.30 .67 | 3.42 .65 | 2,76 .69 | 3.11 .69 |
| Moderation M SD | 2.60 1.05 | 2.50 .79 | 2.50 .94 | 2.38 | 2.62 .69 | 2.47 .81 | 2.26 .90 | 2.95 .79 | 2.73 .71 | 2.56 .82 | 2.63 .59 | 2.64 |
| Reframing M SD | 2.14 .95 | 2.31 1.09 | 2.07 | 2.25 .56 | 2.59 .72 | 2.53 .80 | 3.00 .60 | 3.10 .97 | 3.12 .95 | 2.94 .91 | 2.85 | 2.92 .88 |

BF = best friend, F = friend, A = acquaintance

CHAPTER 5

Discussion

Friendship is the most common relationship people experience. Friends are very different from other relationships because they are voluntary and both people have a mutual affection for one another. Friends maintain their relationship through self-disclosure. Self-disclosure enables friends to develop and maintain an intimate bond with one another. However, disclosing personal and tricky topics with friends requires care. One topic that is tricky for friends to disclose is religion. Religious beliefs are deeply felt and very personal, which makes disclosing these beliefs an important consideration for research. The purpose of this study was to examine perceptions of appropriate ways to self-disclose religiosity. Because self-disclosure patterns can be influenced by whom we are talking to and our estimation of the response, this project also examined friendship levels (i.e., close friend, friend, and acquaintance), the friend's view of religion (i.e., favorable or unfavorable), and the subject's own commitment to religion, to determine if they influenced a religious person's self-disclosure strategy.

The results of this study provide evidence for the "ethic of openness" in personal relationships (Rubin, Hill, Peplau, & Dunkel-Shetter, 1980). Though there were differences in people's preferences for how to self-disclose about religiosity, selection, in which a person simply tells his or her partner everything, was the most highly endorsed self-disclosure category overall.

Many of the tenets of self-disclosure argue that people should consider their relationship with the recipient of the disclosure and the recipients' anticipated reaction when deciding how to talk about an issue (Derlega et al., 1993). Somewhat surprisingly,

in this study, friendship type did not influence people's self-disclosure strategy selection, and the friend's view of religion only affected how strongly the subjects endorsed the disclosure strategy of selection. Interestingly, it was when the subject's own religiosity was added as a variable that significant differences were found. Of the five selfdisclosure strategies, students with high levels of religious commitment were significantly different from students with low levels of religious commitment on three of the strategies: (a) selection (i.e., the tension of telling a relational partner everything and the direct opposite disclosing nothing), (b) disqualification (i.e., refers to a person using an indirect route to manage self-disclosure while also seeking to maintain the relationship), and (c) reframing (i.e., changing the dialectic to see it in an alternative way so both sides are complimentary instead of contradictory). These findings provide evidence that commitment to a topic can influence how people choose to disclose about that topic, especially when the topic is as personal as religion. Though the ratings of selfdisclosure strategy were not affected by the relationship to the recipient, the disclosure strategy endorsement did depend on how important religion was to the students participating in the study. Students highly committed to their religion were more likely to endorse disclosing everything (i.e., selection) about religiosity to the recipient.

With regard to friendship type, religious individuals did not feel it was necessary to alter self-disclosures strategies based on the relationship with the recipient. At first glance, this finding was surprising because people often save personal and important disclosures for the people closest to them (Rosenfield, 1979). Thus, it seems logical that one would not talk about their religion in the same way when disclosing to an acquaintance versus a best friend. Almost all prior research on self-disclosure and

friendship are based on the assumption that people disclose differently to others (e.g., Cocking et al., 1998; Dallos, 1996; Rawlins, 1992; Rosenfield, 1979). However, the notion that friendship type is not a significant factor for disclosing one's religiosity makes sense because if the beliefs are very important then the commitment to those beliefs overrides the nature of the relationship.

The results of this study also indicate that the perception of the recipient's response (i.e., favorable or unfavorable) has a slight influence on the type of self-disclosure strategies used. This finding is particularly important because it suggests that, although relationship type does not influence strategy selection, people do consider how the other might respond. Participants who thought the recipient had an unfavorable view of religion were significantly less likely to endorse selection than were those who thought the friend had a favorable reaction to religion.

Similar to previous research, reframing was used the least by participants (Baxter et al., 1996). Though research suggests that reframing is the most rewarding and satisfying communication strategy, it is also the most difficult to use and this study confirms the complexity of reframing a relational tension. It should be noted, however, that the items measuring reframing were based on reframing the topic (i.e., religion) rather than reframing the dialectic.

Implications

When friends disclose to one another they develop a new bond, which promotes relational growth (Dallos, 1996). This is particularly important when people develop a deeper set of religious beliefs because religious individuals desire to express the importance of their religion to friends and also want their friends to recognize that

religion is a significant component of their identity. Interestingly, since religion is not an external characteristic, people must disclose their religion if they want others to recognize its importance to their personal lives. The fact that a subjects' consistently endorsed sharing new religious beliefs and values with their friends illustrates the desire to maintain the relationship and the "ethic of openness" (e.g., Duck, 1994; Johnson et al., 2003; McBride et al., 2008).

This study illustrates the tricky nature of talking about religiosity with friends. Self-disclosure is an important factor for relationship maintenance because disclosing one's religious identity is likely to increase the chance of developing and maintaining friendship (Derlega et al., 1993). Past research suggests that religion influences a person's life views and overall well-being (e.g., Bainbridge & Stark, 1981; Campbell, 2004; Meyers, 2000; Riis, 2001; Madsen et al., 1983). Although friendship type did not have an impact on preferences for self-disclosing religiosity, these results suggest that our understanding of the "rules" of self-disclosure needs to examine the salience of the topic. In this study, it appears as if it is important for a highly committed religious person to share their beliefs with others. This may be because religion is a framework for how people communicate and relate to others (e.g. Johnson, 2001; Mattis et al., 2001). Also, since religion is an important and deeply felt internal belief, sharing it becomes more important to the religious individual. The dialectic, therefore, may cease to have such tension because religion is such an important part of their identity and they do not feel conflicted about sharing that information.

Examining both the main effects and the interaction effects of the subject's own religious commitment, relationship type, and anticipated reaction to the topic on self-disclosure strategy reveals that the discloser's personal characteristics may be a better determinant of disclosure behavior than relational factors or factor about the recipient. Research needs to more fully explore how a variety of personal beliefs, specifically a commitment to religion, are associated with communication behavior.

A final important implication of this project is the development of the SDSQ. Much of the prior research on self-disclosure patterns has examined whether or not a person opts to disclose and has not examined the specific communication strategies used for disclosure. Although people rate openness as the most preferred strategy, this project demonstrates there are other disclosure strategies that people use. Understanding how people disclose, and not just whether they disclose, will further our understanding of relationship development and general communication behavior.

Limitations

Three major limitations and concerns emerged during this study including: (a) the SDSQ asks participants to respond to their perception of appropriate self-disclosure strategies based on a hypothetical scenario, (b) this is the first research project using the SDSQ, and (c) the study's population consisted of college students.

First, the SDSQ assesses students' perception of self-disclosure strategies instead of the actual things they may say. Arguably, measuring perceptions can make it difficult for researchers to relate the study's findings to actual behaviors. Yet, most people often base their perceptions on past events, therefore, making their perceptions a valid representation of what they might actually do in a situation. In addition, perceptions of

appropriate ways to disclose were measured due to the sensitivity of religion as a topic.

Because religion is so deeply personal, we did not want people to feel targeted or left out of the study.

The second concern involves the use of questionnaires. This is the first research project to use the SDSQ. Some may argue against its ability to fully capture all of the possible self-disclosure strategies people may employ to disclose their newly developed religiosity to a friend. Although the SDSQ is topic specific, it provides an alternative scale for measuring self-disclosure. Currently, researchers use the Revised Self-Disclosure Scale (Wheeless et al., 1976) to measure an individual's degree of self-disclosure based on the following dimensions: frequency, duration, honesty, accuracy, intimacy, disclosive intent, positive or negative information, and disclosure relevance to other topics. Although these contexts of self-disclosure are critical for exploring interaction, a measure did not exist addressing what people say and how people structure their self-disclosure. Relational Dialectics theory, which provides insight into how the dialectic of openness and closedness is managed, was the frame for the SDSQ. This theoretical grounding, along with scale validation, justifies the use of the SDSQ.

Finally, the study was restricted a college student sample. It is recommended to incorporate a more diverse sample of adult freindships apart from the college student population since friendship changes with time (Blieszner et al., 1992). However, for purposes of this study the sample was chosen due to the importance of friendship in college students' lives. Friends help one another cope with daily stress and heavy workloads of college life (Dwyer et al., 2001; Hartup et al., 1999; Kohn et al., 1994; Perrez, 1992).

Future Directions

Despite the limitations and concerns, the present study offers a new lens in self-disclosure research namely, to examine the self-disclosure strategies friends use to talk about tricky topics and assess' factors that influence self-disclosure choices. The results suggest theoretical, practical, and methodological implications, following recommendations for further research.

Theoretically, self-disclosure is an important topic among communication researchers because it is a defining element for the development and maintenance of relationships (Altman, et al., 1973; Baxter et al., 1996; Derlega, et al., 1993; Prager, et al., 2004). Understanding the role of religion in this context provides a fresh perspective on self-disclosure research. Much attention is given to self-disclosure patterns between same-sex and cross-sex friendships, cross-cultural and intercultural friendships, and friendships based on social affiliation. However, little research includes religion as a variable. Researchers should explore the personal and social perspectives of religiosity, while providing further insight on how religiosity influences choices.

Practically, friendships are integral to our overall well-being. Knowing how individuals negotiate between self-disclosure strategies uncovers a possible new approach to friendship development and maintenance. Religiosity is by no means the only "tricky" topic to communicate. It is likely that other topics require careful communication. This research provides a framework to further investigate alternative topics that require careful communication strategies.

Finally, methodologically, this study provides a new method for addressing self-disclosure, friendship, and religion. The preceding variables have not been combined in a single study with focus on interaction effects. The current takes on this task and gives further validation for the SDSQ, which is a step in the direction of advancing alternative measures for self-disclosure. Also, a scale to measure Relational Dialectics Theory is presented in this research. To date, this is the first research study to employ such a task.

Based on the results of this study, four recommendations for further research are worthy of mention. First, it is recommended to explore religious communication apart from the traditional rhetorical and sociological perspectives. Research suggests that religion is an important feature of a person's identity. Thus, it would be important to include the depth and breadth of religious topics as a means to support one's identity. One way researchers could achieve this is by employing interviews with secular and religious friends to discover how involved and accepting each partner is in the other's belief system. Second, researchers should explore how people define religion and what people think about when they hear the term religion versus the terms spirituality and faith. Depending on the frame people use to define these terms can likely affect how people respond to measures including religion.

Third, exploring relational uncertainty in religious and secular friendships is an ideal direction to expand this research. Understanding how secular and religious friends negotiate uncertainty may also be beneficial to this research. Moreover, investigating different relationships (i.e., marital, romantic, workplace, etc.) is another direction to further examine and understand religion and communication. It is recommended to extend this research to romantic couples and their negotiation of religious commitment

and identity. Since this study focused on young college students who are more likely to be absolute in their responses, future studies need to examine adults who have life experiences beyond the college level.

Fourth, future research should examine the specific topics of religion in addition to a person's level of religious commitment. Investigating religious topics and commitment is likely to provide further insight on what religious traditions are factors influencing relationships and the means by which people negotiate these traditions in their established relationships. However, regardless of the direction this research takes, it will undoubtedly reveal alternative ways for studying religion and its influence on daily communication.

Conclusion

This research provides a strong foundation for understanding the role of religion in daily interaction, specifically friendship and self-disclosure patterns. This important for two reasons: (a) we now know that religiosity has an influence on communication and (b) we understand better how people opt to self disclose sensitive topics.

Religion and communication warrant further study because we now know that religiosity has an influence on daily communication: most religious individuals endorsed self-disclose about religious involvement by disclosing everything or nothing at all to their friends. This is important because it supports the definitions of friendship as open and also provides support for prior research on types of friendship maintenance behaviors. In fact, it is likely if a person chooses not to disclose their religiosity then they may not anticipate maintaining a friendship with someone. Continuing to research

religion in daily communication exchanges is imperative because it is an alternative lens for understanding friendship and self-disclosure.

Since religiosity has an influence on communication, this research supports the claim of the importance of openness in friendship. Although a person may develop a new belief system, it should not be assumed that their friendships are likely to alter dramatically. Instead, the investment in the friendship, as evidenced by the willingness to share private and potentially tricky topics, is much more important than then the consequences of what is being communicated even if a friend has an unfavorable view about the topic. Overall, the most significant and practical conclusion to take from this research is our commitment to openness in our relationships may supersede our need to protect our privacy. It is our relationships that help define who we are, where we are going, and whom we want to take with us along the way.

APPENDICES

Appendix A. Initial Fifty-Four Items for the SDSQ

Appendix B. Self-Disclosure Strategies Questionnaire Items and Factor Loadings

Appendix C. Means, Standard Deviations, and Correlations of the SDSQ with the WTC,

RSDS, and CAS measures

Appendix D. Hypothetical Scenarios

Appendix E. Religious Life Commitment-10 Items and Factor Loadings

Initial Fifty-Four Items for the SDSQ

- 1. Tom should tell Jack everything about his religion.
- 2. Tom should tell Jack nothing about his religion to avoid criticism.
- 3. If Tom told all of his other friends, he should also tell Jack.
- 4. If Tom did not tell any of his other friends then he should also not tell Jack.
- 5. Tom should tell Jack everything about his religious beliefs, values, and practice.
- 6. Tom should tell Jack nothing about his religious beliefs, values, and practice.
- 7. Tom should tell Jack everything when the topic comes up in a conversation.
- 8. Tom should tell Jack nothing when the topic comes up in a conversation.
- 9. Tom should not Jack because privacy is important for relationships.
- 10. Tom should tell Jack one thing at a time—for example, one week he could mention going to church, and the next week he could say that going to church is very important to him.
- 11. Tom should talk about going to church and his beliefs only on Sunday but not talk about it on other days.
- 12. Tom should create a weekly routine to tell Jack—for example, Monday he could talk generally about religion, Tuesday he could mention he has become religious, and Wednesday, he could mention why he chose to become religious.
- 13. Tom should talk about his religious beliefs with Jack every time they go out to dinner together.
- 14. Tom should just remind Jack about his religious beliefs every time they disagree about something.
- 15. Tom should tell Jack about his religion when he begins to feel disconnected from Jack.
- 16. Tom should preach his religious value and beliefs to Jack every Sunday.
- 17. Tom should tell Jack only when incidents that contradict his religious beliefs come up.
- 18. Tom should casually tell Jack that he attends a religious service every week.
- 19. Tom should casually tell Jack that he attends a Men's religious group regularly.
- 20. Tom should tell Jack about how he has become more religious but not say anything else about religion to him.
- 21. Tom should only tell Jack about his religious beliefs and say nothing about attending a religious service every week or a Men's religious group regularly.
- 22. Tom should wait a while before telling Jack because he may decide that he does not want to be religious anymore.
- 23. If it is important to Tom that Jack knows then he should tell Jack.
- 24. If Tom believes his friendship with Jack needs to change then he should tell Jack.

- 25.If Tom knows Jack will respond negatively then he should not tell him anything about his religion.
- 26.If Tom knows Jack will respond positively then he should tell him about his religion.
- 27. Tom should hint to Jack that he has become more religious.
- 28. Tom should not directly tell Jack but instead quote verses from the Bible in front of him.
- 29. Tom should casually refer to his religious beliefs without admitting that he feels strongly about the beliefs.
- 30. Tom should make some jokes to Jack about he has become a "holy roller."
- 31. Tom should ask his other friends to tell Jack that he has become very religious.
- 32. Instead of saying that he has become more religious, Tom should simply talk about how his life is changing.
- 33. Tom should be indirect about how he tells Jack.
- 34. Tom should tell Jack that he cannot hang out on Sunday mornings and if Jack asks why then Tom should only tell him he is going to church.
- 35. Tom should make a joke about how religious he has become while talking to Jack.
- 36. Tom should keep things they way they are with Jack.
- 37. Tom should only tell Jack a little bit about his religion.
- 38. Tom should talk about religion more with Jack, but not say that he has new beliefs.
- 39. Tom should tell Jack by introducing him to his new church friends.
- 40. Tom should be careful and only tell Jack about some of his new beliefs.
- 41. Tom should be careful about revealing too much information all at once.
- 42. Tom should tell Jack but not give him all the details.
- 43. Tom should tell Jack one thing at a time during different conversations.
- 44. Tom should tell Jack about his religious beliefs a little bit at a time.
- 45. Tom should tell Jack but be careful when choosing the opportunity to speak.
- 46. Tom should tell Jack by inviting him to church.
- 47. Tom should tell Jack by emphasizing that his religion makes him a better person.
- 48. Tom should tell Jack that his religion positively enhances their friendship.
- 49. Tom should tell Jack that his religion makes him a happier person.
- 50. Tom should tell Jack that his religion allows him to love and accept everyone.
- 51. Tom should tell Jack that he did not tell him sooner about his religious beliefs because he was afraid of how Jack would react.
- 52. Tom should tell Jack that his religious beliefs allow him to see life's beauty.
- 53. Tom should tell Jack that his religious beliefs define who he is.
- 54. Tom should Jack that his religious beliefs, values, and practices shape his actions in life.

Appendix B. Self-Disclosure Strategies Questionnaire Items and Factor Loadings

| Self- | Factor Loading |
|---|----------------|
| Disclosure | |
| Strategy | |
| Selection ($\alpha = .68$) | |
| 1. Tom should tell Jack nothing about his religion to avoid | .75 |
| criticism. 5. Tom should tell Jack nothing when the topic comes up in | .13 |
| conversation. | .62 |
| 7. Tom should not tell Jack because privacy is important for | .02 |
| relationships. | .58 |
| relationships. | |
| Separation ($\alpha = .62$) | |
| 2. Tom should talk about attending a religious service and his | |
| religious beliefs only on Sunday but not talk about it on other | |
| days. | .52 |
| 8. Tom should tell Jack when incidents that contradict his | |
| religious beliefs come up. | .53 |
| 9. Tom should wait a while before telling Jack because he | |
| may decide that he does not want to be religious anymore. | .50 |
| 11. Tom should just remind Jack about his religious beliefs | 40 |
| every time they disagree about something. | .42 |
| 15. If Tom knows Jack will respond negatively, then he | .54 |
| should not tell him anything about his religion. | .54 |
| Disqualification ($\alpha = .67$) | |
| 3. Tom should be indirect about how he tells Jack. | .83 |
| 12. Tom should casually refer to his religious beliefs without | |
| admitting that he feels strongly about the beliefs. | .61 |
| | |
| Moderation ($\alpha = .69$) | |
| 6. Tom should tell Jack about his religious beliefs a little bit at | |
| a time. | .98 |
| 13. Tom should tell Jack one thing at a time during different | 5.4 |
| conversations. | .54 |
| Reframing ($\alpha = .64$) | |
| 4. Tom should tell Jack that his religious beliefs allow him to | |
| see life's beauty. | .74 |
| 10. Tom should tell Jack that his religious beliefs define who | |
| he is. | .63 |
| 14. Tom should tell Jack that his religion positively enhances | |
| their friendship. | .50 |
| | |

Appendix C. Means, Standard Deviations, and Correlations of the SDSQ with the WTC, RSDS, and CAS measures

| Measure | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | M | SD |
|---------|-------|-------|------|---|-------|------|
| 1 | 1 | | | | 11.43 | 3.49 |
| 2 | .28** | 1 | | | 19.70 | 3.60 |
| 3 | .38** | .28** | 1 | | 10.69 | 2.42 |
| 4 | 10* | .02 | 09** | 1 | 49.65 | 5.70 |
| | | | | | | |

^{**}p < .01, *p < .05, two-tailed

$$1 = WTC$$
, $2 = RSDS$, $3 = CAS$, $4 = SDSQ$

Scenario #1: Your friend Tom recently became more religious and has started attending a religious service on a weekly basis. Tom wants to tell his best friend Jack about his new religious beliefs, values, and practice. Tom really enjoys his friendship with Jack but based on previous conversations with him, Tom knows that Jack does not view religion favorably. Tom is uncertain about whether or not he should tell Jack about his religious beliefs. Tom decides to ask you for advice

Scenario #2: Your friend Tom recently became more religious and has started attending a religious service on a weekly basis. Tom wants to tell his friend Jack about his new religious beliefs, values, and practice. Tom really enjoys his friendship with Jack but based on previous conversations with him, Tom knows that Jack does not view religion favorably. Tom is uncertain about whether or not he should tell Jack about his religious beliefs. Tom decides to ask you for advice

Scenario #3: Your friend Tom recently became more religious and has started attending a religious service on a weekly basis. Tom wants to tell his classmate Jack about his new religious beliefs, values, and practice. Tom really enjoys his friendship with Jack but based on previous conversations with him, Tom knows that Jack does not view religion favorably. Tom is uncertain about whether or not he should tell Jack about his religious beliefs. Tom decides to ask you for advice

Scenario #4: Your friend Tom recently became more religious and has started attending a religious service on a weekly basis. Tom wants to tell his best friend Jack about his new religious beliefs, values, and practice. Tom really enjoys his friendship with Jack but based on previous conversations with him, Tom knows that although Jack is not religious, he admires other people's commitment to religion. However, Jack does not have any friends who are affiliated with a religion and Tom is uncertain about whether or not he should tell Jack about his religious beliefs. Tom decides to ask you for advice.

Scenario #5: Your friend Tom recently became more religious and has started attending a religious service on a weekly basis. Tom wants to tell his friend Jack about his new religious beliefs, values, and practice. Tom really enjoys his friendship with Jack but based on previous conversations with him, Tom knows that although Jack is not religious, he admires other people's commitment to religion. However, Jack does not have any friends who are affiliated with a religion and Tom is uncertain about whether or not he should tell Jack about his religious beliefs. Tom decides to ask you for advice.

Scenario #6: Your friend Tom recently became more religious and has started attending a religious service on a weekly basis. Tom wants to tell his classmate Jack about his new religious beliefs, values, and practice. Tom really enjoys his friendship with Jack but based on previous conversations with him, Tom knows that although Jack is not religious, he admires other people's commitment to religion. However, Jack does not have any friends who are affiliated with a religion and Tom is uncertain about whether or not he should tell Jack about his religious beliefs. Tom decides

Religious Commitment Inventory ($\alpha = .94$)

- 1. I often read books and magazines about my religious faith.
- 2. I make financial contributions to my religious organization.
- 3. I spend time trying to grow in understanding my faith.
- 4. Religion is especially important to me because it answers many questions about the meaning of life.
- 5. My religious beliefs lie behind my whole approach to life.^a
- 6. I enjoy spending tie with others of my religious affiliation.
- 7. Religious beliefs influence all my dealings in life.
- 8. It is important to me to spend periods of time in private religious thought and reflection.
- 9. I enjoy working in the activities of my religious organization.^b
- 10. I keep well informed about my local religious group and have some influence in its decisions.

^a Adapted from Hoge (1972). ^b Adapted from King and Hunt (1969).

References

- Adams, R.G., Blieszner, R., & De Vries, B. (2000). Definitions of friendship in the third age: Age, gender, and study location effects. *Journal of Aging Studies*, 14, 117 134.
- Afifi, W. A., & Guerrero, L. K. (1998). Some things are better left unsaid II: Topic avoidance in friendships. *Communication Quarterly*, 46, 231-249.
- Altman, I., & Taylor, D.A., (1973). Social penetration: The development of interpersonal relationships. New York: Holt, Rinehart, and Winston.
- Amodio, D.M., & Showers, C.J. (2005). 'Similarity breeds liking' revisited: The moderating role of commitment. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 22, 817 836.
- Antaki, C, Barnes, R., & Leudar, I. (2005). Self-disclosure as a situated interactional practice. *The Psychological Society*, *4*, 181-199.
- Arbuckle, J. L., & Wothke, W. (1999). AMOS 4.0 users' guide. Chicago, IL: Small Waters.
- Argyle, M., & Henderson, M. (1984). The rules of friendship. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 1, 211 237.
- Argyle, M., & Henderson, M. (1985). The rules of relationships. In S.W. Duck & D. Perlman (Eds.), *Understanding Personal Relationships: An Interdisciplinary Approach* (pp. 63-84). London: Sage.
- Ashmore, R.D., Deaux, K., & McLaughlin-Volpe, T. (2004). An organizing framework for collective identity: Articulation and significance of multidimensionality. *Psychological Bulletin*, 130, 80-114.
- Ayres, J. (1983). Strategies to maintain relationships: Their identification and perceived usage. *Communication Quarterly*, 31, 62-67.
- Bainbridge, W.S., & Stark, R. (1981). Friendship, religion, and the occult: A network study. *Review of Religious Research*, 22, 313 327.
- Bakhtin, M.M. (1973). Problems of Dostoevsky's poetics (R.W. Rotsel Trans.) Ann Arbor, MI: Ardis (Original work published 1929).
- Batson, C.D., Schoenrade, P., & Ventis, L.W. (1993). *Religion and the individual: A social-psychological perspective*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

- Baxter, L.A. (1988). A dialectical perspective on communication strategies in relationship development. In S. Duck (Ed.), *Handbook of personal relationships* (pp. 257-273). New York: Wiley.
- Baxter, L.A. (2004). A tale of two voices: Relational dialectics theory. *The Journal of Family Communication*, 4, 181-192.
- Baxter, L.A., & Bullis, C. (1986). Turning points in developing romantic relationships. *Human Communication Research*, 12, 469 – 493.
- Baxter, L.A., & Ebert, L.A. (1999). Perceptions of dialectical contradictions in turning points of developmental heterosexual romantic relationships. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 16, 547 569.
- Baxter, L.A., & Montgomery, B.M. (1996). *Relating: Dialogues and Dialectics*. New York: Guilford Press.
- Baxter, L.A., & Wilmot, W.W. (1986). Interaction characteristics of disengaging, stable, and growing relationships. In R. Gilmour & S. Duck (Eds.), *The emerging field of personal relationships* (pp. 145-159). Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Berkman, L.F. (1995). The role of social relations in health promotion. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, *57*, 245-254.
- Bippus, A.M., & Rollin, E. (2003). Attachment style differences in relational maintenance and conflict behaviors: Friends' perceptions. *Communication Reports*, 16, 113 123.
- Blieszner, R., & Adams, R.G. (1992). Adult friendship. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Bochner, A.P. (1992). On the efficacy of openness in closed relationships. In M. Burgoon (Ed.), *Communication Yearbook 5* (pp. 109-124). New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction Books.
- Bukowski, W. B., Nappi, B. J., & Hoza, B. (1987). A test of Aristotle's model of friendship for young adults' same-sex and opposite-sex relationships. *Journal of Social Psychology*, 127, 595-603.
- Campbell, D.E. (2004). Acts of faith: Churches and political engagement. *Political Behavior*, 26, 155-180.
- Canary, D. J., & Stafford, L. (1994). Maintaining relationships through strategic and routine interaction. In D. J. Canary & L. Stafford (Eds.), *Communication and relational maintenance* (pp. 3–22). San Diego, CA: Academic Press.

- Carbaugh, D. (1996). Situating selves: The communication of social identities in American scenes. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Cocking, D., & Kennett, J. (1998). Friendship and the self. *Ethics*, *108*, 502 527.
- Cohen, S. (1988). Psychosocial models of social support in the etiology of physical disease. *Health Psychology*, 7, 269-297.
- Collins, N.L., & Miller, L.C. (1994). The disclosure-liking link: From meta-analysis toward a dynamic reconceptualization. *Psychological Bulletin*, *116*, 457-475.
- Cupach, W.R., & Metts, S. (1994). Facework. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Dallos, R. (1996). Creating relationships: Patterns of actions and beliefs. In D. Miell & R. Dallos (Eds.), *Social interaction and personal relationships* (pp. 101-156). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Derlega, V.J., Metts, S., Petronio, S., & Margulis, S.T. (1993). *Self-disclosure*. Newbury park, CA: Sage.
- De Roos, S.A., Miedema, S., & Iedema, J. (2001). Pride attachment, working models of self and others and god concept in kindergarten. *Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion*, 35, 165-171.
- DeVellis, R. F. (1991). *Scale development: Theory and application*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Dindia, K. (1994). A multiphasic view of relationship maintenance strategies. In D.J. Canary & L. Stafford (Eds.), *Communication and relational maintenance* (pp. 91 112). San Diego, CA: Academic Press.
- Dindia, K. (2000). Self-disclosure, identity, and relational development: A dialectical perspective. In K. Dindia & S.W. Duck (Eds.), *Communication and personal relationships* (pp. 147-162). Baffins Lane, Chichester: John Wiley & Sons Ltd.
- Dindia, K. (2003). Definitions and perspectives on relational maintenance communication. In D.J. Canary & M. Dainton (Eds.), *Maintaining relationships through communication* (pp. 1 28), Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Dindia, K., & Canary, D.J. (1993). Definitions and theoretical perspectives on relational maintenance. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 10, 163 173.
- Duck, S.W. (1994). Meaningful relationships. Thousand, Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Duran, R. L. (1992). Communicative adaptability: A review of conceptualization and measurement. *Communication Quarterly*, *3*, 253-268.
- Dwyer, A.L., & Cummings, A.L. (2001). Stress, self-efficacy, social support, and coping strategies in university students. *Canadian Journal of Counseling*, *35*, 208-220.
- Fehr, B. (1996). Friendships processes. Thousands Oaks, CA: Sage
- Fisherman, S. (2002). Spiritual identity in Israeli religious adolescents: Observations and educational implications. *Religious Education*, *97*, 61-79.
- Fredricks, J.L. (1998). Interreligious friendship: A new theological virtue. *Journal of Ecumenical Studies*, *35*, 159-175.
- Garside, E.B. (1975). *Hegel, Kierkegaard, Marx: Three great philosophers whose ideas changed the course of civilization* (V. Kiepenheuer & Witsch, Trans.) NY: Dell Publishing Co., Inc. (Original work published 1963).
- Goldsmith, D. (1990). A dialectic perspective on the expression of autonomy and connection in romantic relationships. *Western Journal of Speech Communication*, 54, 537-556.
- Goodwin, R. (1990). Taboo topics among close friends: A factor analytic investigation. *Journal of Social Psychology, 130*, 691-692
- Greene, K. (2000). Disclosure of chronic illness varies by topic and target: The role of stigma and boundaries in willingness to disclose. In S. Petronio (Ed.), *Balancing the Secrets of Private Disclosures* (pp. 123-135). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Gudykunst, W.B. (1985). An exploratory comparison of close intracultural and intercultural friendships. *Communication Quarterly*, *33*, 270-283.
- Guerrero, L.K., & Chavez, A.M. (2005). Relationship maintenance in cross-sex friendships characterized by different types of romantic intent: An exploratory study. *Western Journal of Communication*, 69, 339 358.
- Hamm, J.V. (2000). Do birds of a feather flock together? The variable bases for African American, Asian American, and European American adolescents selection of similar friends. *Developmental Psychology*, *36*, 209-219.
- Hartup, W. W. (1975). The origins of friendships. In M. Lewis & L. A. Rosenblum (Eds.), *Friendship and peer relations*. New York: Wiley.
- Hartup, W.W., & Stevens, N. (1999). Friendships and adaptation across the life span. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 8, 76 79.

- Hays, R.B. (1988). Friendship. In S.W. Duck (Ed.), Handbook of personal relationships: Theory, research, and interventions (pp. 391-408). New York, NY: John Wiley.
- Healey, J.G., & Bell, R.A. (1990). Assessing alternative responses to conflicts in friendship. In D.D. Cahn (Ed.), *Intimates in conflict: A communication perspective* (pp. 25-48). Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Hecht, M. L. (1978a). Measures of communication satisfaction. *Human Communication Research*, *4*, 350-368.
- Hecht, M.L. (1993). A research odyssey: Towards the development of a communication theory of identity. *Communication Monographs*, 60, 76-82.
- Hu, L. & Bentler, P.M. (1999). Cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis: Conventional criteria versus new alternatives. *Structural Equation Modeling*, 6, 1-55.
- Indvik, J., & Fitzpatrick, M.A. (1986). Perceptions of inclusion, affiliation, and control in five interpersonal relationships. *Communication Quarterly*, *34*, 1-13.
- Johnson, A.J. (2001). Examining the maintenance of friendships: Are there differences between geographically close and long-distance friends? *Communication Quarterly*, 49, 424 435.
- Johnson, A. J., Wittenberg, E., Villagran, M. M., Mazur, M., & Villagran, P. (2003). Relational progression as a dialectic: Examining turning points in communication among friends. *Communication Monographs*, 70, 230-249.
- Johnson, D.I. (2004). Relationship maintenance behaviors. *Communication* Quarterly, 52, 320 322.
- Johnson, R.L. (2001). *Religion in society: A sociology of religion, 10th ed.* Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Jones, S. R., & McEwen, M. K. (2000). A conceptual model of multiple dimensions of identity. *Journal of College Student Development*, 41, 405-414.
- Kline, R. (1998). *Principles and practice of structural equation modeling*. New York: Guilford.
- Koenig, H.G., McCullough, M.E., & Larson, D.B. (2001). *Handbook of Religion and Health: A Century of Research Reviewed*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.

- Kohn, P.M., Hay, B.D, & Legere, J.J. (1994). Hassles, coping styles, and negative well-being. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 17, 169-179.
- Krause, N., & Wulff, K.M. (2005). Friendship ties in the church and depressive symptoms: Exploring variations by age. *Review of Religious Research*, 46, 325-340.
- Lawton, L.E., & Bures, R. (2001). Parental divorce and the "switching" of religious identity. *Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion*, 40, 99-111.
- Lee, B.J. (2007). Moderating effects of religious/spiritual coping in the relation between perceived stress and psychological well-being. *Pastoral Psychology*, *55*, 751 759.
- Levesque, M.J., Steciuk, M., & Ledley, C. (2002). Self-disclosure patterns among well-acquainted individuals: Disclosers, confidants and unique relationships. *Social Behaviors and Personality*, *30*, 579-592.
- Lippitt, J. (2007). Cracking the mirror on Kierkegaard's concerns about friendship. *International Journal of Philosophy of Religion*, 61, 131 150.
- MacGeorge, E. L., Samter, W., & Gillihan, S. J. (2005). Academic stress, supportive communication, and health. *Communication Education*, *54*, 365-372.
- Madsen, G.E., & Vernon, G.M. (1983). Maintaining the faith during college: A study of campus religious group participation. *Review of Religious Research*, 25, 127 141.
- Mancini, J. A., & Marek, L. I. (2004). Sustaining community-based programs for families: Conceptualization and measurement. *Family Relations*, *53*, 339-347.
- Marsh, H. W. K., Balla, J. R., & McDonald, R. P. (1988). Goodness-of-fit indexes in confirmatory factor analysis: The effect of sample size. *Psychological Bulletin*, *103*, 391-410.
- Marsh, H. W., & Hocevar, D. (1985). The application of confirmatory factor analysis to the study of self-concept: First and higher order factor structures and their invariance across age group. *Psychological Bulletin*, *97*, 562-582.
- Martin, K., & Olaf, K. (1997). Construct validity of assessment centers: Appropriate use of confirmatory factor analysis and suitable construction principles. *Journal of Social Behavior and Personality*, 12, 65-84.
- Maruyama, G. M. (1998). *Basics of structural equation modeling*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Mattis, J.S., & Jagers, R.J. (2001). A relational framework for the study of religiosity and spirituality in the lives of African Americans. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 29, 519 539.
- McBride, M.C., & Bergen, K.M. (2008). Communication research: Becoming a reluctant confidant: Communication privacy management in close friendships. *Texas Speech Communication Journal*, *33*, 50 61.
- McCroskey, J. C. (1992). Reliability and validity of the willingness to communicate scale. *Communication Quarterly*, 40, 16-25.
- McGuire, M.B. (1992). *Religion: The social context*. Belmont, CA: Wadsworth Publishing Company.
- McPherson, M., Smith-Lovin, L., & Cook, J.M. (2001). Birds of a feather: Homophily in social networks. *Annual Review Sociology*, 27, 415 444.
- Miller, A.S., & Hoffman, J.P. (1995). Risk and religion: An explanation of gender differences in religiosity. *Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion*, *34*, 63-75.
- Moran, C.D. (2007). The public identity work of evangelical Christian students. *Journal of College Student Development*, 48, 418 434.
- Morgan, S.E. & Arasaranam, L.A. (2003). Intercultural friendships as social excitation: Sensation seeking as a predictor of intercultural friendship seeking behavior. *Journal of Intercultural Communication Research*, 3, 175-283.
- Mullikin, P.L. (2006). Religious and spiritual identity: The impact of gender, family, peers, and media communication in post-adolescence. *Journal of Communication and Religion*, 29, 178-203.
- Munir, F., Leka, S., & Griffiths, A. (2005). Dealing with self-management of chronic illness at work: Predictors for self-disclosure. *Social Science and Medicine*, 60, 1397-1407.
- Myers, D.G. (2000). The funds, friends, and faith of happy people. *American Psychologist*, *55*, 56-67.
- Oetzel, J. G., & Ting-Toomey, S. (2003). Face concerns in interpersonal conflict: A cross-cultural empirical test of the face negotiation theory. *Communication Research*, 30, 599-624.
- Olson, D.V.A. (1989). Church friendships: Boon or barrier to church growth? *Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion*, 28, 432 447.

- Parks. M.R. (2000). *Personal relationships and personal networks*. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Parrot, R. (2004). "Collective amnesia:" The absence of religious faith and spirituality in health communication research and practice. *Health Communication*, 16, 1-5.
- Pastorino, E., & Dunham, R.M. (1997). Domain-specific gender comparisons in identity development among college youth: Ideology and relationships. *Adolescence*, 32, 559-578.
- Perrez, M. (1992). Mental health and coping with everyday stressors. In M. Perrez, & M. Reicherts (Eds.) *Stress, coping, and health: A situation-behavior approach* (pp. 137-145). Seattle, WA: Hofgrefe & Huber Publishers.
- Petronio, S. (1999). *Balancing the secrets of private disclosures*. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Petronio, S. (1991). Communication boundary management: A theoretical model of managing disclosure of private information between marital couples. *Communication Theory*, *4*, 311-335.
- Pett, M. A., Lackey, N. R., & Sullivan, J. L. (2003). Making sense of factor analysis: The use of factor analysis for instrument development in health care research. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Pittman, L.D., & Richmond, A. (2008). University belonging, friendship quality, and psychological adjustment during the transition to college. *The Journal of Experimental Education*, 76, 343–361.
- Plante, T.G., Saucedo, B., & Rice, C. (2001). The association between strength of religious faith and coping with daily stress. *Pastoral Psychology*, 49, 291-300.
- Prager, K.J., & Roberts, L.J. (2004). Deep intimate connection: Self and intimacy in couple relationships. In D.J. Mashek & A. Aron (Eds.), *Handbook of closeness and intimacy* (pp. 43-60). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Rawlins, W.K. (1994). Being there and growing apart. Sustaining friendships through adulthood. In D.J. Canary & L. Stafford (Eds.). *Communication and Relational Maintenance* (pp. 275-294). New York: Academic Press.
- Rawlins, W.K. (1992). Friendship matters: Communication dialectics, and the life course. Hawthorne, NY: Aldine de Gruyter.
- Riis, O. (2001). The role of religion in legitimating the modern structuration of society. *Acta Sociologica, 32*, 137-153.

- Reifman, A. (1995). Social relationships, recovery from illness, and survival: A literature review. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*, 17, 124-131.
- Rosenfield, L.B. (1979). Self-disclosure avoidance: Why I am afraid to tell you who I am. *Communication Monographs*, 46, 63-74.
- Rubin, Z., Hill, C. T., Peplau, L. A., Dunkel-Shetter, C. (1980). Self-disclosure in dating couples: Sex roles and the ethic of openness. *Journal of Marriage and the family*, 42, 305-317.
- Samter, W. (2003). Friendship interaction skills across the lifespan. In J.O. Greene & B.R. Burleson (Eds.), *Handbook of communication and social interaction skills* (pp. 637-684). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Saroglou, V., Pichon, I., Trompette, L., Verschueren, M., & Dernelle, R. (2005). Prosocial behavior and religion: New evidence based on projective measures and peer ratings. *Journal for Scientific Study of Religion*, 44, 323-348.
- Schlenker, B.R. (1980). *Impression management: The self-concept, social identity, and interpersonal relations*. Monterey, CA: Brooks/Cole Publishing Company.
- Selman, R. (1981). The child as a friendship philosopher. In S.R. Asher and J.M. Gottman (Eds), *The Development of Children's Friendships*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Spector, P. E. (1992). Summated rating scale construction. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Spencer, L., & Pahl, R. (2006). *Rethinking friendship: Hidden solidarities today*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Stafford, L., & Canary, D.J. (1991). Maintenance Strategies and romantic relationship type, gender, and relational characteristics. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 8, 217-242.
- Storch, E.A., Roberti, J.W., Bravata, E.A., & Storch, J.B. (2004). Strength of religious faith: A comparison of intercollegiate athletes and non-athletes. *Pastoral Psychology*, 52, 485 489.
- Ting-Toomey, S., & Kurogi, A.(1998). Facework competence in intercultural conflict: An updated face negotiation theory. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 22, 187-225.
- Waller, H.H. & Hill, R. (1951). *The family: A dynamic interpretation*. New York, NY: Warner Books.

- Weber, L. (1998). A conceptual framework for understanding race, class, gender, and sexuality. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, 22, 13–32.
- Weber, L. (2001). *Understanding race, class, gender, and sexuality: A conceptual framework.* New York, NY: McGraw-Hill.
- Weisz, C., & Wood, L.F. (2005). Social identity support and friendship outcomes: A longitudinal study predicting who will be friends and best friends 4 years later. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 22, 416-432.
- Wheeless, L.R. & Grotz, J. (1976). Conceptualization and measurement of reported self-disclosure. *Human Communication Research*, *2*, 338-346.
- Wilmot, W.W. (1979). *Dyadic communication*. Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley Publishing Company.
- Wiseman, J.P. (1986). Friendship: Bonds and binds in a voluntary relationship. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 3, 191 211.
- Wood, J.T. (2000). *Relational communication: Continuity and change in personal relationships*. Belmont, CA: Wadsworth.
- Worthington, E.L., Jr. (1988). Understanding the values of religious clients: A model and its application to counseling. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *35*, 166–174.
- Worthington, E.L., Jr., Wade, N.G., Hight, T.L., Ripley, J.S., McCullough, M.F., Berry, J.W., Schmitt, M.M., Berry, J.T., Bursley, K.H., & O'Connor, L. (2003). The religious commitment inventory—10: Development, refinement, and validation of a brief scale for research and counseling. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 50, 84-96.
- Wulff, D.M. (1997). *Psychology of religion: Classic and contemporary*. New York: Wiley & Sons.
- Zeggelink, E. (1993). Strangers into friends: The evolution of friendship networks using an individual oriented modeling approach. Amsterdam: Thesis Publisher.